I. Of the Scriptures, or Holy
Bible
I hold the Scriptures to consist of 66 Books, in two
testaments, making one Holy Bible. I believe the Scriptures
were set down in writing by men who were inspired of the Holy
Ghost, and are the word of the LORD God. Thus they are the
truth without any mixture of error in their content and
meaning. They are, and shall remain to the end of this world,
the only complete and final revelation of the will of God to
man. Accordingly, the Scripture remains under the control of
the LORD God, and is His to reveal to whomsoever He will
through the instrument of faith. The Scriptures are the
instrument in which the LORD has vested power to accomplish
His will, and they are used of the Holy Ghost to both
strengthen and condemn, to build up and to tear down. The
Scriptures are the only standard by which all human creeds,
conducts and opinions are both presently judged, and will be
judged at the day of the LORD.
Though the Scriptures are given unto men, they are not man’s
to alter, as they were given for the purpose of enabling man
to understand the heart and mind of the LORD God and to
understand the measure by which he will be judged. Thus,
reasonably, alteration of the Scripture for any purpose,
brings condemnation upon those who presume to know better what
the LORD God stated. I hold that all unity in the faith must
be by and of the Scripture: That allowing any other basis for
fellowship is destined for failure. I believe the LORD God has
preserved the Scriptures in heaven and the King James Version
of the Bible is the true copy of the word of the LORD God for
the English-speaking people.

The Books of the Holy Bible
Old Testament
Genesis; Exodus; Leviticus; Numbers; Deuteronomy; Joshua;
Judges; Ruth; I Samuel; II Samuel; I Kings; II Kings; I
Chronicles; II Chronicles; Ezra; Nehemiah; Esther; Job;
Psalms; Proverbs; Ecclesiastes; Song of Solomon; Isaiah;
Jeremiah; Lamentations; Ezekiel; Daniel; Hosea; Joel; Amos;
Obadiah; Jonah; Micah; Nahum; Habakkuk; Zephaniah; Haggai;
Zechariah; Malachi.

New Testament
Matthew; Mark; Luke; John; Acts;
Corinthians; Galatians; Ephesians;
Thessalonians; II Thessalonians; I
Philemon; Hebrews; James; I Peter;
III John; Jude; Revelation.

Romans; I Corinthians; II
Philippians; Colossians; I
Timothy; II Timothy; Titus;
II Peter; I John; II John;
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Scriptures:
All scripture is given by inspiration of God, and is
profitable for doctrine, for reproof, for correction, for
instruction in righteousness: That the man of God may be

perfect, throughly furnished unto all good works. (II Timothy
3:16-17)
We have also a more sure word of prophecy; whereunto ye do
well that ye take heed, as unto a light that shineth in a dark
place, until the day dawn, and the day star arise in your
hearts: Knowing this first, that no prophecy of the scripture
is of any private interpretation. For the prophecy came not in
old time by the will of man: but holy men of God spake as they
were moved by the Holy Ghost. (II Peter 1:19-21)
And account that the longsuffering of our Lord is salvation;
even as our beloved brother Paul also according to the wisdom
given unto him hath written unto you; As also in all his
epistles, speaking in them of these things; in which are some
things hard to be understood, which they that are unlearned
and unstable wrest, as they do also the other scriptures, unto
their own destruction. (II Peter 3:15-16)
In the eighth month, in the second year of Darius, came the
word of the Lord unto Zechariah, the son of Berechiah, the son
of Iddo the prophet. . . (Zechariah 1:1)
Now go, write it before them in a table, and note it in a
book, that it may be for the time to come for ever and ever:
That this is a rebellious people, lying children, children
that will not hear the law of the LORD: Which say to the
seers, See not; and to the prophets, Prophesy not unto us
right things, speak unto us smooth things, prophesy deceits:
Get you out of the way, turn aside out of the path, cause the
Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. (Isaiah 30:8-11)
Oh that my words were now written! oh that they were printed
in a book! That they were graven with an iron pen and lead in
the rock for ever! For I know that my redeemer liveth, and
that he shall stand at the latter day upon the earth: And
though after my skin worms destroy this body, yet in my flesh
shall I see God: Whom I shall see for myself, and mine eyes

shall behold, and not another; though my reins be consumed
within me. (Job 19:23-27)
And it came to pass in the fourth year of Jehoiakim the son of
Josiah king of Judah, that this word came unto Jeremiah from
the LORD, saying, Take thee a roll of a book, and write
therein all the words that I have spoken unto thee against
Israel, and against Judah, and against all the nations, from
the day I spake unto thee, from the days of Josiah, even unto
this day. (Jeremiah 36:1-2)
Of which salvation the prophets have enquired and searched
diligently, who prophesied of the grace that should come unto
you; Searching what, or what manner of time the Spirit of
Christ which was in them did signify, when it testified
beforehand the sufferings of Christ, and the glory that should
follow. Unto whom it was revealed, that not unto themselves,
but unto us they did minister the things, which are now
reported unto you by them that have preached the gospel unto
you with the Holy Ghost sent down from heaven; which things
the angels desire to look into. (I Peter 1:10-12)
And he said unto them, These are the words which I spake unto
you, while I was yet with you, that all things must be
fulfilled, which were written in the law of Moses, and in the
prophets, and in the psalms, concerning me. Then opened he
their understanding, that they might understand the
scriptures, And said unto them, Thus it is written, and thus
it behoved Christ to suffer, and to rise from the dead the
third day: And that repentance and remission of sins should be
preached in his name among all nations, beginning at
Jerusalem. (Luke 24:44-47)
But though he had done so many miracles before them, yet they
believed not on him: That the saying of Esaias the prophet
might be fulfilled, which he spake, Lord, who hath believed
our report? and to whom hath the arm of the Lord been
revealed? Therefore they could not believe, because that

Esaias said again, He hath blinded their eyes, and hardened
their heart; that they should not see with their eyes, nor
understand with their heart, and be converted, and I should
heal them. These things said Esaias, when he saw his glory,
and spake of him. (John 12:37-41)
Then he said, I pray thee therefore, father, that thou
wouldest send him to my father’s house: For I have five
brethren; that he may testify unto them, lest they also come
into this place of torment. Abraham saith unto him, They have
Moses and the prophets; let them hear them. And he said, Nay,
father Abraham: but if one went unto them from the dead, they
will repent. And he said unto him, If they hear not Moses and
the prophets, neither will they be persuaded, though one rose
from the dead. (Luke 16:27-31)
For after that in the wisdom of God the world by wisdom knew
not God, it pleased God by the foolishness of preaching to
save them that believe. For the Jews require a sign, and the
Greeks seek after wisdom: But we preach Christ crucified, unto
the Jews a stumblingblock, and unto the Greeks foolishness;
But unto them which are called, both Jews and Greeks, Christ
the power of God, and the wisdom of God. (I Corinthians
1:21-24)
Sanctify them through thy truth; thy word is truth. (John
17:17)
I will worship toward thy holy temple, and praise thy name for
thy lovingkindness and for thy truth: for thou hast magnified
thy word above all thy name. (Psalm 138:2)
The words of the LORD are pure words: as silver tried in a
furnace of earth, purified seven times. Thou shalt keep them,
O LORD, thou shalt preserve them from this generation for
ever. (Psalm 12:6-7)
And the vision of all is become unto you as the words of a
book that is sealed, which men deliver to one that is learned,

saying, Read this, I pray thee: and he saith, I cannot; for it
is sealed: And the book is delivered to him that is not
learned, saying, Read this, I pray thee: and he saith, I am
not learned. Wherefore the Lord said, Forasmuch as this people
draw near me with their mouth, and with their lips do honour
me, but have removed their heart far from me, and their fear
toward me is taught by the precept of men: Therefore, behold,
I will proceed to do a marvellous work among this people, even
a marvellous work and a wonder: for the wisdom of their wise
men shall perish, and the understanding of their prudent men
shall be hid. (Isaiah 29:11-14)
And take the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the Spirit,
which is the word of God: . . . (Ephesians 6:17)
For my thoughts are not your thoughts, neither are your ways
my ways, saith the LORD. For as the heavens are higher than
the earth, so are my ways higher than your ways, and my
thoughts than your thoughts. For as the rain cometh down, and
the snow from heaven, and returneth not thither, but watereth
the earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud, that it may give
seed to the sower, and bread to the eater: So shall my word be
that goeth forth out of my mouth: it shall not return unto me
void, but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it
shall prosper in the thing whereto I sent it. (Isaiah 55:8-11)
Remember the word unto thy servant, upon which thou hast
caused me to hope. This is my comfort in my affliction: for
thy word hath quickened me. (Psalm 119:49-50)
The law of the Lord is perfect, converting the soul: the
testimony of the Lord is sure, making wise the simple. The
statutes of the Lord are right, rejoicing the heart: the
commandment of the Lord is pure, enlightening the eyes. The
fear of the Lord is clean, enduring for ever: the judgments of
the Lord are true and righteous altogether. More to be desired
are they than gold, yea, than much fine gold: sweeter also
than honey and the honeycomb. Moreover by them is thy servant

warned: and in keeping of them there is great reward. (Psalm
19:7-11)
Whom shall he teach knowledge? and whom shall he make to
understand doctrine? them that are weaned from the milk, and
drawn from the breasts. For precept must be upon precept,
precept upon precept; line upon line, line upon line; here a
little, and there a little. . . (Isaiah 28:9-10)
Wherewithal shall a young man cleanse his way? by taking heed
thereto according to thy word. (Psalm 119:9)
Thou shalt have no other gods before me. Thou shalt not
unto thee any graven image, or any likeness of any thing
is in heaven above, or that is in the earth beneath, or
is in the water under the earth: Thou shalt not bow
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thyself to them, nor serve them: for I the LORD thy God am a
jealous God, visiting the iniquity of the fathers upon the
children unto the third and fourth generation of them that
hate me; And shewing mercy unto thousands of them that love
me, and keep my commandments. Thou shalt not take the name of
the LORD thy God in vain; for the LORD will not hold him
guiltless that taketh his name in vain. Remember the sabbath
day, to keep it holy. Six days shalt thou labour, and do all
thy work: But the seventh day is the sabbath of the LORD thy
God: in it thou shalt not do any work, thou, nor thy son, nor
thy daughter, thy manservant, nor thy maidservant, nor thy
cattle, nor thy stranger that is within thy gates: For in six
days the LORD made heaven and earth, the sea, and all that in
them is, and rested the seventh day: wherefore the LORD
blessed the sabbath day, and hallowed it. Honour thy father
and thy mother: that thy days may be long upon the land which
the LORD thy God giveth thee. Thou shalt not kill. Thou shalt
not commit adultery. Thou shalt not steal. Thou shalt not bear
false witness against thy neighbour. Thou shalt not covet thy
neighbour’s house, thou shalt not covet thy neighbour’s wife,
nor his manservant, nor his maidservant, nor his ox, nor his
ass, nor any thing that is thy neighbour’s. (Exodus 20:3-17)

The secret things belong unto the LORD our God: but those
things which are revealed belong unto us and to our children
for ever, that we may do all the words of this law.
(Deuteronomy 29:29)
How then shall they call on him in whom they have not
believed? and how shall they believe in him of whom they have
not heard? and how shall they hear without a preacher? And how
shall they preach, except they be sent? as it is written, How
beautiful are the feet of them that preach the gospel of
peace, and bring glad tidings of good things! (Romans
10:14-15)
Thus saith the LORD, Let not the wise man glory in his wisdom,
neither let the mighty man glory in his might, let not the
rich man glory in his riches: But let him that glorieth glory
in this, that he understandeth and knoweth me, that I am the
LORD which exercise lovingkindness, judgment, and
righteousness, in the earth: for in these things I delight,
saith the LORD. (Jeremiah 9:23-24)
God forbid: yea, let God be true, but every man a liar; as it
is written, That thou mightest be justified in thy sayings,
and mightest overcome when thou art judged. (Romans 3:4)
He that rejecteth me, and receiveth not my words, hath one
that judgeth him: the word that I have spoken, the same shall
judge him in the last day. (John 12:48)
To the law and to the testimony: if they speak not according
to this word, it is because there is no light in them. (Isaiah
8:20)
Then the word of the LORD came unto Jeremiah the prophet,
after that Hananiah the prophet had broken the yoke from off
the neck of the prophet Jeremiah, saying, Go and tell
Hananiah, saying, Thus saith the LORD; Thou hast broken the
yokes of wood; but thou shalt make for them yokes of iron. For
thus saith the LORD of hosts, the God of Israel; I have put a

yoke of iron upon the neck of all these nations, that they may
serve Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon; and they shall serve
him: and I have given him the beasts of the field also. Then
said the prophet Jeremiah unto Hananiah the prophet, Hear now,
Hananiah; The LORD hath not sent thee; but thou makest this
people to trust in a lie. Therefore thus saith the LORD;
Behold, I will cast thee from off the face of the earth: this
year thou shalt die, because thou hast taught rebellion
against the LORD. So Hananiah the prophet died the same year
in the seventh month. (Jeremiah 28:12-17)
He is the LORD our God: his judgments are in all the earth. He
hath remembered his covenant for ever, the word which he
commanded to a thousand generations. (Psalm 105:7-8)
Then the word of the LORD came to Jeremiah, after that the
king had burned the roll, and the words which Baruch wrote at
the mouth of Jeremiah, saying, Take thee again another roll,
and write in it all the former words that were in the first
roll, which Jehoiakim the king of Judah hath burned. And thou
shalt say to Jehoiakim king of Judah, Thus saith the LORD;
Thou hast burned this roll, saying, Why hast thou written
therein, saying, The king of Babylon shall certainly come and
destroy this land, and shall cause to cease from thence man
and beast? Therefore thus saith the LORD of Jehoiakim king of
Judah; He shall have none to sit upon the throne of David: and
his dead body shall be cast out in the day to the heat, and in
the night to the frost. And I will punish him and his seed and
his servants for their iniquity; and I will bring upon them,
and upon the inhabitants of Jerusalem, and upon the men of
Judah, all the evil that I have pronounced against them; but
they hearkened not. Then took Jeremiah another roll, and gave
it to Baruch the scribe, the son of Neriah; who wrote therein
from the mouth of Jeremiah all the words of the book which
Jehoiakim king of Judah had burned in the fire: and there were
added besides unto them many like words. (Jeremiah 36:27-32)
Now therefore hearken, O Israel, unto the statutes and unto

the judgments, which I teach you, for to do them, that ye may
live, and go in and possess the land which the LORD God of
your fathers giveth you. Ye shall not add unto the word which
I command you, neither shall ye diminish ought from it, that
ye may keep the commandments of the LORD your God which I
command you. (Deuteronomy 4:1-2)
Every word of God is pure: he is a shield unto them that put
their trust in him. Add thou not unto his words, lest he
reprove thee, and thou be found a liar. (Proverb 30:5-6)
For I testify unto every man that heareth the words of the
prophecy of this book, If any man shall add unto these things,
God shall add unto him the plagues that are written in this
book: And if any man shall take away from the words of the
book of this prophecy, God shall take away his part out of the
book of life, and out of the holy city, and from the things
which are written in this book. (Revelation 22:18-19)
In the beginning of the reign of Jehoiakim the son of Josiah
king of Judah came this word from the LORD, saying, Thus saith
the LORD; Stand in the court of the LORD’S house, and speak
unto all the cities of Judah, which come to worship in the
LORD’S house, all the words that I command thee to speak unto
them; diminish not a word: . . . (Jeremiah 26:1-2)
Forever, O Lord, thy word is settled in heaven. (Psalm 119:89)
And they were all filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to
speak with other tongues, as the Spirit gave them utterance.
And there were dwelling at Jerusalem Jews, devout men, out of
every nation under heaven. Now when this was noised abroad,
the multitude came together, and were confounded, because that
every man heard them speak in his own language. And they were
all amazed and marvelled, saying one to another, Behold, are
not all these which speak Galilaeans? And how hear we every
man in our own tongue, wherein we were born? Parthians, and
Medes, and Elamites, and the dwellers in Mesopotamia, and in

Judaea, and Cappadocia, in Pontus, and Asia, Phrygia, and
Pamphylia, in Egypt, and in the parts of Libya about Cyrene,
and strangers of Rome, Jews and proselytes, Cretes and
Arabians, we do hear them speak in our tongues the wonderful
works of God. (Acts 2:4-11)
The Lord gave the word: great was the company of those that
published it. (Psalm 68:11)
Where the word of a king is, there is power: and who may say
unto him, What doest thou? (Ecclesiastes 8:4)

X. Of the Devil, or Satan
I believe that Satan is a spiritual person who was at one time
known as the angel Lucifer. He was created righteous and holy,
perfect in all his ways to hold one of the highest positions
in heaven: as one of the covering cherubs of the throne of
God. Being created with great intelligence, wisdom, beauty and
ability in music, he became full of pride, lost his
righteousness, and attempted to overthrow the throne of God.
In his rebellion he deceived a third of the host of heaven
into following him. As a result of his rebellion, he lost his
position in heaven and was cast out. Now, he is known as the
Devil, the dragon, the prince of the power of the air, and the
god of this world.
Though he holds no position in heaven and is utterly evil and
malignant, he retains his intelligence, power, wisdom and
abilities, but cannot act beyond the limits the LORD God sets
upon him. Through his abilities he was able to deceive Eve and
cause Adam to fall, thus by conquest, gained dominion over
this world. Through the time of earth’s history he has sought
to destroy all that the LORD God has done upon this earth, and

has held man in bondage through fear of death. His
administration of this world is marked by wars, famine, chaos,
pestilence and destruction. He continuously suggests to man
that there exists another way of righteousness, and by this
creates false religions to play on man’s nature to rebel so
that man will not turn to the Lord Jesus Christ and be
reconciled unto God. Through his dominion of this world, he
influences governments, societies and individuals to the end
of keeping man occupied with this life and unwilling to
consider his destiny. His use of the truth is ever and always
a front and vehicle for a lie so that anyone heeding the truth
he tells will be ensnared in the lie and is thus destroyed. He
relentlessly attacks those who follow Christ and lays
accusation against them before the throne of God. He has set
himself to utterly destroy the people of God when he has full
and total control over this world.
Though he is head of an army of fallen angels, or devils, and
has kinship with everyone who hates the LORD God, he has
already been defeated by the Lord Jesus Christ at Calvary. His
time of existence outside the Lake of Fire is limited and set
by the decree of God. His power will reach its zenith during
the Great Tribulation, but will continue only for a short time
and he will then be confined to the bottomless pit for one
thousand years. Upon his release at the end of Christ’s one
thousand year reign on the earth, he will be allowed to gather
an army of those who, in their heart and soul, hate the Lord
Jesus Christ and His rule over them. Nevertheless, his
destruction, and the destruction of his army will be
instantaneous by fire, and he and all who have followed him
will be cast into the Lake of Fire to be tormented forever.
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Scriptures
How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the
morning! how art thou cut down to the ground, which didst
weaken the nations! For thou hast said in thine heart, I will
ascend into heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of
God: I will sit also upon the mount of the congregation, in
the sides of the north: I will ascend above the heights of the
clouds; I will be like the most High. Yet thou shalt be
brought down to hell, to the sides of the pit. They that see
thee shall narrowly look upon thee, and consider thee, saying,
Is this the man that made the earth to tremble, that did shake
kingdoms; That made the world as a wilderness, and destroyed
the cities thereof; that opened not the house of his
prisoners? All the kings of the nations, even all of them, lie
in glory, every one in his own house. But thou art cast out of
thy grave like an abominable branch, and as the raiment of
those that are slain, thrust through with a sword, that go
down to the stones of the pit; as a carcase trodden under
feet. Thou shalt not be joined with them in burial, because
thou hast destroyed thy land, and slain thy people: the seed
of evildoers shall never be renowned. (Isaiah 14:12-20)
Moreover the word of the LORD came unto me, saying, Son of
man, take up a lamentation upon the king of Tyrus, and say
unto him, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Thou sealest up the sum,
full of wisdom, and perfect in beauty. Thou hast been in Eden
the garden of God; every precious stone was thy covering, the
sardius, topaz, and the diamond, the beryl, the onyx, and the
jasper, the sapphire, the emerald, and the carbuncle, and
gold: the workmanship of thy tabrets and of thy pipes was
prepared in thee in the day that thou wast created. Thou art

the anointed cherub that covereth; and I have set thee so:
thou wast upon the holy mountain of God; thou hast walked up
and down in the midst of the stones of fire. Thou wast perfect
in thy ways from the day that thou wast created, till iniquity
was found in thee. By the multitude of thy merchandise they
have filled the midst of thee with violence, and thou hast
sinned: therefore I will cast thee as profane out of the
mountain of God: and I will destroy thee, O covering cherub,
from the midst of the stones of fire. Thine heart was lifted
up because of thy beauty, thou hast corrupted thy wisdom by
reason of thy brightness: I will cast thee to the ground, I
will lay thee before kings, that they may behold thee.
(Ezekiel 28:11-17)
And there appeared another wonder in heaven; and behold a
great red dragon, having seven heads and ten horns, and seven
crowns upon his heads. And his tail drew the third part of the
stars of heaven, and did cast them to the earth: and the
dragon stood before the woman which was ready to be delivered,
for to devour her child as soon as it was born. (Revelation
12:3-4)
And there was war in heaven: Michael and his angels fought
against the dragon; and the dragon fought and his angels, And
prevailed not; neither was their place found any more in
heaven. And the great dragon was cast out, that old serpent,
called the Devil, and Satan, which deceiveth the whole world:
he was cast out into the earth, and his angels were cast out
with him. (Revelation 12:7-9)
And the seventy returned again with joy, saying, Lord, even
the devils are subject unto us through thy name. And he said
unto them, I beheld Satan as lightning fall from heaven. (Luke
10:17-18)
And the angels which kept not their first estate, but left
their own habitation, he hath reserved in everlasting chains
under darkness unto the judgment of the great day. (Jude 6)

Then shall he say also unto them on the left hand, Depart from
me, ye cursed, into everlasting fire, prepared for the devil
and his angels: . . . (Matthew 25:41)
Now the serpent was more subtil than any beast of the field
which the LORD God had made. And he said unto the woman, Yea,
hath God said, Ye shall not eat of every tree of the garden?
And the woman said unto the serpent, We may eat of the fruit
of the trees of the garden: But of the fruit of the tree which
is in the midst of the garden, God hath said, Ye shall not eat
of it, neither shall ye touch it, lest ye die. And the serpent
said unto the woman, Ye shall not surely die: For God doth
know that in the day ye eat thereof, then your eyes shall be
opened, and ye shall be as gods, knowing good and evil.
(Genesis 3:1-5)
And I saw when the Lamb opened one of the seals, and I heard,
as it were the noise of thunder, one of the four beasts
saying, Come and see. And I saw, and behold a white horse: and
he that sat on him had a bow; and a crown was given unto him:
and he went forth conquering, and to conquer. And when he had
opened the second seal, I heard the second beast say, Come and
see. And there went out another horse that was red: and power
was given to him that sat thereon to take peace from the
earth, and that they should kill one another: and there was
given unto him a great sword. And when he had opened the third
seal, I heard the third beast say, Come and see. And I beheld,
and lo a black horse; and he that sat on him had a pair of
balances in his hand. And I heard a voice in the midst of the
four beasts say, A measure of wheat for a penny, and three
measures of barley for a penny; and see thou hurt not the oil
and the wine. And when he had opened the fourth seal, I heard
the voice of the fourth beast say, Come and see. And I looked,
and behold a pale horse: and his name that sat on him was
Death, and Hell followed with him. And power was given unto
them over the fourth part of the earth, to kill with sword,
and with hunger, and with death, and with the beasts of the

earth. (Revelation 6:1-8)
Then was Jesus led up of the Spirit into the wilderness to be
tempted of the devil. And when he had fasted forty days and
forty nights, he was afterward an hungred. And when the
tempter came to him, he said, If thou be the Son of God,
command that these stones be made bread. But he answered and
said, It is written, Man shall not live by bread alone, but by
every word that proceedeth out of the mouth of God. Then the
devil taketh him up into the holy city, and setteth him on a
pinnacle of the temple, And saith unto him, If thou be the Son
of God, cast thyself down: for it is written, He shall give
his angels charge concerning thee: and in their hands they
shall bear thee up, lest at any time thou dash thy foot
against a stone. Jesus said unto him, It is written again,
Thou shalt not tempt the Lord thy God. Again, the devil taketh
him up into an exceeding high mountain, and sheweth him all
the kingdoms of the world, and the glory of them; And saith
unto him, All these things will I give thee, if thou wilt fall
down and worship me. Then saith Jesus unto him, Get thee
hence, Satan: for it is written, Thou shalt worship the Lord
thy God, and him only shalt thou serve. Then the devil leaveth
him, and, behold, angels came and ministered unto him.
(Matthew 4:1-11)
Now there was a day when the sons of God came to present
themselves before the LORD, and Satan came also among them.
And the LORD said unto Satan, Whence comest thou? Then Satan
answered the LORD, and said, From going to and fro in the
earth, and from walking up and down in it. And the LORD said
unto Satan, Hast thou considered my servant Job, that there is
none like him in the earth, a perfect and an upright man, one
that feareth God, and escheweth evil? Then Satan answered the
LORD, and said, Doth Job fear God for nought? Hast not thou
made an hedge about him, and about his house, and about all
that he hath on every side? thou hast blessed the work of his
hands, and his substance is increased in the land. But put

forth thine hand now, and touch all that he hath, and he will
curse thee to thy face. And the LORD said unto Satan, Behold,
all that he hath is in thy power; only upon himself put not
forth thine hand. So Satan went forth from the presence of the
LORD. (Job 1:6-12)
Again there was a day when the sons of God came to present
themselves before the LORD, and Satan came also among them to
present himself before the LORD. And the LORD said unto Satan,
From whence comest thou? And Satan answered the LORD, and
said, From going to and fro in the earth, and from walking up
and down in it. And the LORD said unto Satan, Hast thou
considered my servant Job, that there is none like him in the
earth, a perfect and an upright man, one that feareth God, and
escheweth evil? and still he holdeth fast his integrity,
although thou movedst me against him, to destroy him without
cause. And Satan answered the LORD, and said, Skin for skin,
yea, all that a man hath will he give for his life. But put
forth thine hand now, and touch his bone and his flesh, and he
will curse thee to thy face. And the LORD said unto Satan,
Behold, he is in thine hand; but save his life. So went Satan
forth from the presence of the LORD, and smote Job with sore
boils from the sole of his foot unto his crown. (Job 2:1-7)
And Satan stood up against Israel, and provoked David to
number Israel. And David said to Joab and to the rulers of the
people, Go, number Israel from Beersheba even to Dan; and
bring the number of them to me, that I may know it. And Joab
answered, The LORD make his people an hundred times so many
more as they be: but, my lord the king, are they not all my
lord’s servants? why then doth my lord require this thing? why
will he be a cause of trespass to Israel? (I Chronicles
21:1-3)
For I verily, as absent in body, but present in spirit, have
judged already, as though I were present, concerning him that
hath so done this deed, In the name of our Lord Jesus Christ,
when ye are gathered together, and my spirit, with the power

of our Lord Jesus Christ, To deliver such an one unto Satan
for the destruction of the flesh, that the spirit may be saved
in the day of the Lord Jesus. (I Corinthians 5:3-5)
This charge I commit unto thee, son Timothy, according to the
prophecies which went before on thee, that thou by them
mightest war a good warfare; Holding faith, and a good
conscience; which some having put away concerning faith have
made shipwreck: Of whom is Hymenaeus and Alexander; whom I
have delivered unto Satan, that they may learn not to
blaspheme. (I Timothy 1:18-20)
They provoked him to jealousy with strange gods, with
abominations provoked they him to anger. They sacrificed unto
devils, not to God; to gods whom they knew not, to new gods
that came newly up, whom your fathers feared not. (Deuteronomy
32:16-17)
Ye are of your father the devil, and the lusts of your father
ye will do. He was a murderer from the beginning, and abode
not in the truth, because there is no truth in him. When he
speaketh a lie, he speaketh of his own: for he is a liar, and
the father of it. (John 8:44)
And you hath he quickened, who were dead in trespasses and
sins; Wherein in time past ye walked according to the course
of this world, according to the prince of the power of the
air, the spirit that now worketh in the children of
disobedience: Among whom also we all had our conversation in
times past in the lusts of our flesh, fulfilling the desires
of the flesh and of the mind; and were by nature the children
of wrath, even as others. (Ephesians 2:1-3)
In meekness instructing those that oppose themselves; if God
peradventure will give them repentance to the acknowledging of
the truth; And that they may recover themselves out of the
snare of the devil, who are taken captive by him at his will.
(II Timothy 2:25-26)

Then entered Satan into Judas surnamed Iscariot, being of the
number of the twelve. And he went his way, and communed with
the chief priests and captains, how he might betray him unto
them. (Luke 22:3-4)
Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil, as a
roaring lion, walketh about, seeking whom he may devour: . .
.(I Peter 5:8)
Yet Michael the archangel, when contending with the devil he
disputed about the body of Moses, durst not bring against him
a railing accusation, but said, The Lord rebuke thee. (Jude 9)
For this cause, when I could no longer forbear, I sent to know
your faith, lest by some means the tempter have tempted you,
and our labour be in vain. (I Thessalonians 3:5)
For such are false apostles, deceitful workers, transforming
themselves into the apostles of Christ. And no marvel; for
Satan himself is transformed into an angel of light. Therefore
it is no great thing if his ministers also be transformed as
the ministers of righteousness; whose end shall be according
to their works. (II Corinthians 11:13-15)
Let no man deceive you by any means: for that day shall not
come, except there come a falling away first, and that man of
sin be revealed, the son of perdition; Who opposeth and
exalteth himself above all that is called God, or that is
worshipped; so that he as God sitteth in the temple of God,
shewing himself that he is God. Remember ye not, that, when I
was yet with you, I told you these things? And now ye know
what withholdeth that he might be revealed in his time. For
the mystery of iniquity doth already work: only he who now
letteth will let, until he be taken out of the way. And then
shall that Wicked be revealed, whom the Lord shall consume
with the spirit of his mouth, and shall destroy with the
brightness of his coming: Even him, whose coming is after the
working of Satan with all power and signs and lying wonders,

And with all deceivableness of unrighteousness in them that
perish; because they received not the love of the truth, that
they might be saved. (II Thessalonians 2:3-10)
And then if any man shall say to you, Lo, here is Christ; or,
lo, he is there; believe him not: For false Christs and false
prophets shall rise, and shall shew signs and wonders, to
seduce, if it were possible, even the elect. (Mark 13:21-22)
And every spirit that confesseth not that Jesus Christ is come
in the flesh is not of God: and this is that spirit of
antichrist, whereof ye have heard that it should come; and
even now already is it in the world. (I John 4:3)
He answered and said unto them, He that soweth the good seed
is the Son of man; The field is the world; the good seed are
the children of the kingdom; but the tares are the children of
the wicked one; The enemy that sowed them is the devil; the
harvest is the end of the world; and the reapers are the
angels. As therefore the tares are gathered and burned in the
fire; so shall it be in the end of this world. The Son of man
shall send forth his angels, and they shall gather out of his
kingdom all things that offend, and them which do iniquity;
And shall cast them into a furnace of fire: there shall be
wailing and gnashing of teeth. (Matthew 13:37-42)
He that committeth sin is of the devil; for the devil sinneth
from the beginning. For this purpose the Son of God was
manifested, that he might destroy the works of the devil. (I
John 3:8)
Forasmuch then as the children are partakers of flesh and
blood, he also himself likewise took part of the same; that
through death he might destroy him that had the power of
death, that is, the devil; And deliver them who through fear
of death were all their lifetime subject to bondage. (Hebrews
2:14-15)
And I heard a loud voice saying in heaven, Now is come

salvation, and strength, and the kingdom of our God, and the
power of his Christ: for the accuser of our brethren is cast
down, which accused them before our God day and night.
(Revelation 12:10)
Then I would know the truth of the fourth beast, which was
diverse from all the others, exceeding dreadful, whose teeth
were of iron, and his nails of brass; which devoured, brake in
pieces, and stamped the residue with his feet; And of the ten
horns that were in his head, and of the other which came up,
and before whom three fell; even of that horn that had eyes,
and a mouth that spake very great things, whose look was more
stout than his fellows. I beheld, and the same horn made war
with the saints, and prevailed against them; Until the Ancient
of days came, and judgment was given to the saints of the most
High; and the time came that the saints possessed the kingdom.
Thus he said, The fourth beast shall be the fourth kingdom
upon earth, which shall be diverse from all kingdoms, and
shall devour the whole earth, and shall tread it down, and
break it in pieces. And the ten horns out of this kingdom are
ten kings that shall arise: and another shall rise after them;
and he shall be diverse from the first, and he shall subdue
three kings. And he shall speak great words against the most
High, and shall wear out the saints of the most High, and
think to change times and laws: and they shall be given into
his hand until a time and times and the dividing of time. But
the judgment shall sit, and they shall take away his dominion,
to consume and to destroy it unto the end. (Daniel 7:19-26)
And I saw an angel come down from heaven, having the key of
the bottomless pit and a great chain in his hand. And he laid
hold on the dragon, that old serpent, which is the Devil, and
Satan, and bound him a thousand years, And cast him into the
bottomless pit, and shut him up, and set a seal upon him, that
he should deceive the nations no more, till the thousand years
should be fulfilled: and after that he must be loosed a little
season. (Revelation 20:1-3)

And when the thousand years are expired, Satan shall be loosed
out of his prison, And shall go out to deceive the nations
which are in the four quarters of the earth, Gog and Magog, to
gather them together to battle: the number of whom is as the
sand of the sea. And they went up on the breadth of the earth,
and compassed the camp of the saints about, and the beloved
city: and fire came down from God out of heaven, and devoured
them. And the devil that deceived them was cast into the lake
of fire and brimstone, where the beast and the false prophet
are, and shall be tormented day and night for ever and ever.
(Revelation 20:7-10)

VI. Of Righteousness
Iniquity

and

I believe that righteousness is the quality of being equal in
all one’s ways. Conversely, iniquity is the quality of being
unequal in any of one’s ways. Righteousness is the absence of
iniquity in everything one is responsible for. As such,
righteousness is predicated upon the conditions of one’s
existence. Only the LORD God is totally and infinitely
righteous, with all of His creatures tasked with having to
meet the limited righteousness of their established existence.
For man, this originally meant that he was required to meet
one, single test: To not partake, in any way, of the Tree of
the Knowledge of Good and Evil. For angels, this meant they
were to maintain their prescribed station for which they were
created.
The Fall of Man consisted of becoming unequal to the
commandment by transgression, which yielded sin. The fall of
angels consisted of leaving their prescribed station and

rebelling against the LORD God and choosing to follow Lucifer.
The fall of Lucifer consisted of determining that he, in and
of himself, was deserving of the throne of God.
The order of the fall from righteousness consists of first
becoming unequal in one’s heart, and acting upon that
inequality, thus transgressing one’s prescribed station, which
yields sin, which is defined as ‘missing the mark.’ The state
of iniquity colors and alters one’s existence so that one
cannot accurately perceive equity without assistance, and is
unable to determine how to become righteous in and of
themselves. In fact, this distortion of equity requires that
one be made completely new before they can become righteous.
Hence, existence in the state of iniquity means that one
abides in eternal darkness.
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Scriptures
Yet ye say, The way of the Lord is not equal. Hear now, O
house of Israel; Is not my way equal? are not your ways
unequal? When a righteous man turneth away from his
righteousness, and committeth iniquity, and dieth in them; for
his iniquity that he hath done shall he die. Again, when the
wicked man turneth away from his wickedness that he hath
committed, and doeth that which is lawful and right, he shall
save his soul alive. Because he considereth, and turneth away

from all his transgressions that he hath committed, he shall
surely live, he shall not die. Yet saith the house of Israel,
The way of the Lord is not equal. O house of Israel, are not
my ways equal? are not your ways unequal? Therefore I will
judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his ways,
saith the Lord GOD. Repent, and turn yourselves from all your
transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin. (Ezekiel
18:25-30)The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was
not found in his lips: he walked with me in peace and equity,
and did turn many away from iniquity. (Malachi 2:6)
The righteous shall see it, and rejoice: and all iniquity
shall stop her mouth. (Psalm 107:42)
Thus saith the LORD, Let not the wise man glory in his wisdom,
neither let the mighty man glory in his might, let not the
rich man glory in his riches: But let him that glorieth glory
in this, that he understandeth and knoweth me, that I am the
LORD which exercise lovingkindness, judgment, and
righteousness, in the earth: for in these things I delight,
saith the LORD. (Jeremiah 9:23-24)
The LORD is righteous in all his ways, and holy in all his
works. (Psalm 145:17)
Great is our Lord, and of great power: his understanding is
infinite. (Psalm 147:5)
Again, When a righteous man doth turn from his righteousness,
and commit iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he
shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall
die in his sin, and his righteousness which he hath done shall
not be remembered; but his blood will I require at thine hand.
(Ezekiel 3:20)
Therefore, thou son of man, say unto the children of thy
people, The righteousness of the righteous shall not deliver
him in the day of his transgression: as for the wickedness of
the wicked, he shall not fall thereby in the day that he

turneth from his wickedness; neither shall the righteous be
able to live for his righteousness in the day that he sinneth.
(Ezekiel 33:12)
If ye fulfil the royal law according to the scripture, Thou
shalt love thy neighbour as thyself, ye do well: But if ye
have respect to persons, ye commit sin, and are convinced of
the law as transgressors. For whosoever shall keep the whole
law, and yet offend in one point, he is guilty of all. For he
that said, Do not commit adultery, said also, Do not kill. Now
if thou commit no adultery, yet if thou kill, thou art become
a transgressor of the law. (James 2:8-11)
Behold, all souls are mine; as the soul of the father, so also
the soul of the son is mine: the soul that sinneth, it shall
die. (Ezekiel 18:4)
Therefore, O thou son of man, speak unto the house of Israel;
Thus ye speak, saying, If our transgressions and our sins be
upon us, and we pine away in them, how should we then live?
Say unto them, As I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no
pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn
from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways;
for why will ye die, O house of Israel? (Ezekiel 33:10-11)
Though I might also have confidence in the flesh. If any other
man thinketh that he hath whereof he might trust in the flesh,
I more: Circumcised the eighth day, of the stock of Israel, of
the tribe of Benjamin, an Hebrew of the Hebrews; as touching
the law, a Pharisee; Concerning zeal, persecuting the church;
touching the righteousness which is in the law, blameless.
(Philippians 3:4-6)
And the Levites that are gone away far from me, when Israel
went astray, which went astray away from me after their idols;
they shall even bear their iniquity. Yet they shall be
ministers in my sanctuary, having charge at the gates of the
house, and ministering to the house: they shall slay the burnt

offering and the sacrifice for the people, and they shall
stand before them to minister unto them. Because they
ministered unto them before their idols, and caused the house
of Israel to fall into iniquity; therefore have I lifted up
mine hand against them, saith the Lord GOD, and they shall
bear their iniquity. (Ezekiel 44:10-12)
And the LORD God commanded the man, saying, Of every tree of
the garden thou mayest freely eat: But of the tree of the
knowledge of good and evil, thou shalt not eat of it: for in
the day that thou eatest thereof thou shalt surely die.
(Genesis 2:16-17)
Wherefore, as by one man sin entered into the world, and death
by sin; and so death passed upon all men, for that all have
sinned: (For until the law sin was in the world: but sin is
not imputed when there is no law. Nevertheless death reigned
from Adam to Moses, even over them that had not sinned after
the similitude of Adam’s transgression, who is the figure of
him that was to come. (Romans 5:12-14)
And there appeared another wonder in heaven; and behold a
great red dragon, having seven heads and ten horns, and seven
crowns upon his heads. And his tail drew the third part of the
stars of heaven, and did cast them to the earth: and the
dragon stood before the woman which was ready to be delivered,
for to devour her child as soon as it was born. (Revelation
12:3-4)
And the angels which kept not their first estate, but left
their own habitation, he hath reserved in everlasting chains
under darkness unto the judgment of the great day. (Jude 1:6)
For if God spared not the angels that sinned, but cast them
down to hell, and delivered them into chains of darkness, to
be reserved unto judgment; . . . (II Peter 2:4)
How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the
morning! how art thou cut down to the ground, which didst

weaken the nations! For thou hast said in thine heart, I will
ascend into heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of
God: I will sit also upon the mount of the congregation, in
the sides of the north: I will ascend above the heights of the
clouds; I will be like the most High. (Isaiah 14:12-14)
Thou art the anointed cherub that covereth; and I have set
thee so: thou wast upon the holy mountain of God; thou hast
walked up and down in the midst of the stones of fire. Thou
wast perfect in thy ways from the day that thou wast created,
till iniquity was found in thee. By the multitude of thy
merchandise they have filled the midst of thee with violence,
and thou hast sinned: therefore I will cast thee as profane
out of the mountain of God: and I will destroy thee, O
covering cherub, from the midst of the stones of fire. Thine
heart was lifted up because of thy beauty, thou hast corrupted
thy wisdom by reason of thy brightness: I will cast thee to
the ground, I will lay thee before kings, that they may behold
thee. Thou hast defiled thy sanctuaries by the multitude of
thine iniquities, by the iniquity of thy traffick; therefore
will I bring forth a fire from the midst of thee, it shall
devour thee, and I will bring thee to ashes upon the earth in
the sight of all them that behold thee. All they that know
thee among the people shall be astonished at thee: thou shalt
be a terror, and never shalt thou be any more. (Ezekiel
28:14-19)
And the woman said unto the serpent, We may eat of the fruit
of the trees of the garden: But of the fruit of the tree which
is in the midst of the garden, God hath said, Ye shall not eat
of it, neither shall ye touch it, lest ye die. And the serpent
said unto the woman, Ye shall not surely die: For God doth
know that in the day ye eat thereof, then your eyes shall be
opened, and ye shall be as gods, knowing good and evil. And
when the woman saw that the tree was good for food, and that
it was pleasant to the eyes, and a tree to be desired to make
one wise, she took of the fruit thereof, and did eat, and gave

also unto her husband with her; and he did eat. (Genesis
3:2-6)
Woe unto you, scribes and Pharisees, hypocrites! for ye make
clean the outside of the cup and of the platter, but within
they are full of extortion and excess. Thou blind Pharisee,
cleanse first that which is within the cup and platter, that
the outside of them may be clean also. Woe unto you, scribes
and Pharisees, hypocrites! for ye are like unto whited
sepulchres, which indeed appear beautiful outward, but are
within full of dead men’s bones, and of all uncleanness. Even
so ye also outwardly appear righteous unto men, but within ye
are full of hypocrisy and iniquity. (Matthew 23:25-28)
And I will cleanse them from all their iniquity, whereby they
have sinned against me; and I will pardon all their
iniquities, whereby they have sinned, and whereby they have
transgressed against me. (Jeremiah 33:8)
I acknowledged my sin unto thee, and mine iniquity have I not
hid. I said, I will confess my transgressions unto the LORD;
and thou forgavest the iniquity of my sin. Selah. (Psalm 32:5)
How many are mine iniquities and sins? make me to know my
transgression and my sin. (Job 13:23)
Behold, the LORD’S hand is not shortened, that it cannot save;
neither his ear heavy, that it cannot hear: But your
iniquities have separated between you and your God, and your
sins have hid his face from you, that he will not hear. For
your hands are defiled with blood, and your fingers with
iniquity; your lips have spoken lies, your tongue hath
muttered perverseness. None calleth for justice, nor any
pleadeth for truth: they trust in vanity, and speak lies; they
conceive mischief, and bring forth iniquity. They hatch
cockatrice’ eggs, and weave the spider’s web: he that eateth
of their eggs dieth, and that which is crushed breaketh out
into a viper. Their webs shall not become garments, neither

shall they cover themselves with their works: their works are
works of iniquity, and the act of violence is in their hands.
Their feet run to evil, and they make haste to shed innocent
blood: their thoughts are thoughts of iniquity; wasting and
destruction are in their paths. The way of peace they know
not; and there is no judgment in their goings: they have made
them crooked paths: whosoever goeth therein shall not know
peace. Therefore is judgment far from us, neither doth justice
overtake us: we wait for light, but behold obscurity; for
brightness, but we walk in darkness. We grope for the wall
like the blind, and we grope as if we had no eyes: we stumble
at noonday as in the night; we are in desolate places as dead
men. We roar all like bears, and mourn sore like doves: we
look for judgment, but there is none; for salvation, but it is
far off from us. For our transgressions are multiplied before
thee, and our sins testify against us: for our transgressions
are with us; and as for our iniquities, we know them; In
transgressing and lying against the LORD, and departing away
from our God, speaking oppression and revolt, conceiving and
uttering from the heart words of falsehood. And judgment is
turned away backward, and justice standeth afar off: for truth
is fallen in the street, and equity cannot enter. (Isaiah
59:1-14)
Ye hypocrites, well did Esaias prophesy of you, saying, This
people draweth nigh unto me with their mouth, and honoureth me
with their lips; but their heart is far from me. But in vain
they do worship me, teaching for doctrines the commandments of
men. And he called the multitude, and said unto them, Hear,
and understand: Not that which goeth into the mouth defileth a
man; but that which cometh out of the mouth, this defileth a
man. Then came his disciples, and said unto him, Knowest thou
that the Pharisees were offended, after they heard this
saying? But he answered and said, Every plant, which my
heavenly Father hath not planted, shall be rooted up. Let them
alone: they be blind leaders of the blind. And if the blind
lead the blind, both shall fall into the ditch. Then answered

Peter and said unto him, Declare unto us this parable. And
Jesus said, Are ye also yet without understanding? Do not ye
yet understand, that whatsoever entereth in at the mouth goeth
into the belly, and is cast out into the draught? But those
things which proceed out of the mouth come forth from the
heart; and they defile the man. For out of the heart proceed
evil thoughts, murders, adulteries, fornications, thefts,
false witness, blasphemies: These are the things which defile
a man: but to eat with unwashen hands defileth not a man.
(Matthew 15:7-20)
As it is written, There is none righteous, no, not one: There
is none that understandeth, there is none that seeketh after
God. They are all gone out of the way, they are together
become unprofitable; there is none that doeth good, no, not
one. Their throat is an open sepulchre; with their tongues
they have used deceit; the poison of asps is under their lips:
Whose mouth is full of cursing and bitterness: Their feet are
swift to shed blood: Destruction and misery are in their ways:
And the way of peace have they not known: There is no fear of
God before their eyes. Now we know that what things soever the
law saith, it saith to them who are under the law: that every
mouth may be stopped, and all the world may become guilty
before God. Therefore by the deeds of the law there shall no
flesh be justified in his sight: for by the law is the
knowledge of sin. (Romans 3:10-20)
Now faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence
of things not seen. For by it the elders obtained a good
report. Through faith we understand that the worlds were
framed by the word of God, so that things which are seen were
not made of things which do appear. By faith Abel offered unto
God a more excellent sacrifice than Cain, by which he obtained
witness that he was righteous, God testifying of his gifts:
and by it he being dead yet speaketh. By faith Enoch was
translated that he should not see death; and was not found,
because God had translated him: for before his translation he

had this testimony, that he pleased God. But without faith it
is impossible to please him: for he that cometh to God must
believe that he is, and that he is a rewarder of them that
diligently seek him. (Hebrews 11:1-6)
Jesus answered and said unto him, Verily, verily, I say unto
thee, Except a man be born again, he cannot see the kingdom of
God. Nicodemus saith unto him, How can a man be born when he
is old? can he enter the second time into his mother’s womb,
and be born? Jesus answered, Verily, verily, I say unto thee,
Except a man be born of water and of the Spirit, he cannot
enter into the kingdom of God. That which is born of the flesh
is flesh; and that which is born of the Spirit is spirit.
Marvel not that I said unto thee, Ye must be born again. The
wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound
thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and whither it
goeth: so is every one that is born of the Spirit. (John
3:3-8)
God forbid. How shall we, that are dead to sin, live any
longer therein? Know ye not, that so many of us as were
baptized into Jesus Christ were baptized into his death?
Therefore we are buried with him by baptism into death: that
like as Christ was raised up from the dead by the glory of the
Father, even so we also should walk in newness of life. For if
we have been planted together in the likeness of his death, we
shall be also in the likeness of his resurrection: Knowing
this, that our old man is crucified with him, that the body of
sin might be destroyed, that henceforth we should not serve
sin. For he that is dead is freed from sin. (Romans 6:2-7)
For there are certain men crept in unawares, who were before
of old ordained to this condemnation, ungodly men, turning the
grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only
Lord God, and our Lord Jesus Christ. I will therefore put you
in remembrance, though ye once knew this, how that the Lord,
having saved the people out of the land of Egypt, afterward
destroyed them that believed not. And the angels which kept

not their first estate, but left their own habitation, he hath
reserved in everlasting chains under darkness unto the
judgment of the great day. Even as Sodom and Gomorrha, and the
cities about them in like manner, giving themselves over to
fornication, and going after strange flesh, are set forth for
an example, suffering the vengeance of eternal fire. Likewise
also these filthy dreamers defile the flesh, despise dominion,
and speak evil of dignities. Yet Michael the archangel, when
contending with the devil he disputed about the body of Moses,
durst not bring against him a railing accusation, but said,
The Lord rebuke thee. But these speak evil of those things
which they know not: but what they know naturally, as brute
beasts, in those things they corrupt themselves. Woe unto
them! for they have gone in the way of Cain, and ran greedily
after the error of Balaam for reward, and perished in the
gainsaying of Core. These are spots in your feasts of charity,
when they feast with you, feeding themselves without fear:
clouds they are without water, carried about of winds; trees
whose fruit withereth, without fruit, twice dead, plucked up
by the roots; Raging waves of the sea, foaming out their own
shame; wandering stars, to whom is reserved the blackness of
darkness for ever. (Jude 1:4-13)

V. Of the Holy Ghost
I believe that the Holy Ghost is a divine person, fully equal
with the Father and the Word and is of the same nature, will
and intent. The Holy Ghost is infinite in power, presence and
in knowledge and is from everlasting to everlasting. The Holy
Ghost was present and active in the creation and is the agent
in the new birth. His continuing relationship with the
unbelievers in this world is to convict them of sin, of the
righteousness of God, and of judgement. In His work he

restrains the power and influence of the Devil until the time
appointed by the LORD God for the Antichrist to rule upon the
earth. He bears witness to the truth of the Gospel when it is
preached and testimony of it is given.
His particular relationship with the born-again child of God
begins at salvation, at which point He changes the nature of
the soul by the new birth and seals them for all eternity. He
indwells the child of God, and works to constantly guide the
believer into the truth of the Scriptures. Upon believer’s
baptism by proper authority, He endues the child of God with
particular abilities for use in the New Testament church. He
works in the life of the believer to help them and continually
sanctify them so that they grow in knowledge and the love of
Christ to the end that they become more conformed to the image
of the Saviour.
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Scriptures:
And I will pray the Father, and he shall give you another
Comforter, that he may abide with you for ever; Even the
Spirit of truth; whom the world cannot receive, because it
seeth him not, neither knoweth him: but ye know him; for he
dwelleth with you, and shall be in you. (John 14:16-17)
Come ye near unto me, hear ye this; I have not spoken in
secret from the beginning; from the time that it was, there am
I: and now the Lord GOD, and his Spirit, hath sent me. (Isaiah

48:16)
For there are three that bear record in heaven, the Father,
the Word, and the Holy Ghost: and these three are one. (I John
5:7)
But a certain man named Ananias, with Sapphira his wife, sold
a possession, And kept back part of the price, his wife also
being privy to it, and brought a certain part, and laid it at
the apostles’ feet. But Peter said, Ananias, why hath Satan
filled thine heart to lie to the Holy Ghost, and to keep back
part of the price of the land? Whiles it remained, was it not
thine own? and after it was sold, was it not in thine own
power? why hast thou conceived this thing in thine heart? thou
hast not lied unto men, but unto God. (Acts 5:1-4)
And the angel answered and said unto her, The Holy Ghost shall
come upon thee, and the power of the Highest shall overshadow
thee: therefore also that holy thing which shall be born of
thee shall be called the Son of God. (Luke 1:35)
In the beginning God created the heaven and the earth. And the
earth was without form, and void; and darkness was upon the
face of the deep. And the Spirit of God moved upon the face of
the waters. And God said, Let there be light: and there was
light. (Genesis 1:1-3)
And it came to pass, when men began to multiply on the face of
the earth, and daughters were born unto them, That the sons of
God saw the daughters of men that they were fair; and they
took them wives of all which they chose. And the LORD said, My
spirit shall not always strive with man, for that he also is
flesh: yet his days shall be an hundred and twenty years.
(Genesis 6:1-3)
For the mystery of iniquity doth already work: only he who now
letteth will let, until he be taken out of the way. (II
Thessalonians 2:7)

And when he is come, he will reprove the world of sin, and of
righteousness, and of judgment: Of sin, because they believe
not on me; Of righteousness, because I go to my Father, and ye
see me no more: Of judgment, because the prince of this world
is judged. (John 16:8-11)
But when the Comforter is come, whom I will send unto you from
the Father, even the Spirit of truth, which proceedeth from
the Father, he shall testify of me: And ye also shall bear
witness, because ye have been with me from the beginning.
(John 15:26-27)
The God of our fathers raised up Jesus, whom ye slew and
hanged on a tree. Him hath God exalted with his right hand to
be a Prince and a Saviour, for to give repentance to Israel,
and forgiveness of sins. And we are his witnesses of these
things; and so is also the Holy Ghost, whom God hath given to
them that obey him. (Acts 5:30-32)
And Jesus answered and said, while he taught in the temple,
How say the scribes that Christ is the Son of David? For David
himself said by the Holy Ghost, The LORD said to my Lord, Sit
thou on my right hand, till I make thine enemies thy
footstool. David therefore himself calleth him Lord; and
whence is he then his son? (Mark 12:35-37)
Wherefore (as the Holy Ghost saith, To day if ye will hear his
voice, Harden not your hearts, as in the provocation, in the
day of temptation in the wilderness: When your fathers tempted
me, proved me, and saw my works forty years. (Hebrews 3:7-9)
Jesus answered, Verily, verily, I say unto thee, Except a man
be born of water and of the Spirit, he cannot enter into the
kingdom of God. That which is born of the flesh is flesh; and
that which is born of the Spirit is spirit. Marvel not that I
said unto thee, Ye must be born again. The wind bloweth where
it listeth, and thou hearest the sound thereof, but canst not
tell whence it cometh, and whither it goeth: so is every one

that is born of the Spirit. (John 3:5-8)
For they that are after the flesh do mind the things of the
flesh; but they that are after the Spirit the things of the
Spirit. For to be carnally minded is death; but to be
spiritually minded is life and peace. Because the carnal mind
is enmity against God: for it is not subject to the law of
God, neither indeed can be. So then they that are in the flesh
cannot please God. But ye are not in the flesh, but in the
Spirit, if so be that the Spirit of God dwell in you. Now if
any man have not the Spirit of Christ, he is none of his.
(Romans 8:5-9)
And, behold, I send the promise of my Father upon you: but
tarry ye in the city of Jerusalem, until ye be endued with
power from on high. (Luke 24:49)
And he said unto them, It is not for you to know the times or
the seasons, which the Father hath put in his own power. But
ye shall receive power, after that the Holy Ghost is come upon
you: and ye shall be witnesses unto me both in Jerusalem, and
in all Judaea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost part of
the earth. (Acts 1:7-8)
Wherefore I give you to understand, that no man speaking by
the Spirit of God calleth Jesus accursed: and that no man can
say that Jesus is the Lord, but by the Holy Ghost. Now there
are diversities of gifts, but the same Spirit. And there are
differences of administrations, but the same Lord. And there
are diversities of operations, but it is the same God which
worketh all in all. But the manifestation of the Spirit is
given to every man to profit withal. For to one is given by
the Spirit the word of wisdom; to another the word of
knowledge by the same Spirit; To another faith by the same
Spirit; to another the gifts of healing by the same Spirit; To
another the working of miracles; to another prophecy; to
another discerning of spirits; to another divers kinds of
tongues; to another the interpretation of tongues: But all

these worketh that one and the selfsame Spirit, dividing to
every man severally as he will. (I Corinthians 12:3-11)
John answered, saying unto them all, I indeed baptize you with
water; but one mightier than I cometh, the latchet of whose
shoes I am not worthy to unloose: he shall baptize you with
the Holy Ghost and with fire: Whose fan is in his hand, and he
will throughly purge his floor, and will gather the wheat into
his garner; but the chaff he will burn with fire unquenchable.
(Luke 3:16-17)
And I knew him not: but he that sent me to baptize with water,
the same said unto me, Upon whom thou shalt see the Spirit
descending, and remaining on him, the same is he which
baptizeth with the Holy Ghost. (John 1:33)
Then remembered I the word of the Lord, how that he said, John
indeed baptized with water; but ye shall be baptized with the
Holy Ghost. (Acts 11:16)
And it came to pass, that, while Apollos was at Corinth, Paul
having passed through the upper coasts came to Ephesus: and
finding certain disciples, He said unto them, Have ye received
the Holy Ghost since ye believed? And they said unto him, We
have not so much as heard whether there be any Holy Ghost. And
he said unto them, Unto what then were ye baptized? And they
said, Unto John’s baptism. Then said Paul, John verily
baptized with the baptism of repentance, saying unto the
people, that they should believe on him which should come
after him, that is, on Christ Jesus. When they heard this,
they were baptized in the name of the Lord Jesus. And when
Paul had laid his hands upon them, the Holy Ghost came on
them; and they spake with tongues, and prophesied. And all the
men were about twelve. (Acts 19:1-7)
For as many as are led by the Spirit of God, they are the sons
of God. For ye have not received the spirit of bondage again
to fear; but ye have received the Spirit of adoption, whereby

we cry, Abba, Father. The Spirit itself beareth witness with
our spirit, that we are the children of God: And if children,
then heirs; heirs of God, and joint-heirs with Christ; if so
be that we suffer with him, that we may be also glorified
together. (Romans 8:14-17)
In whom ye also trusted, after that ye heard the word of
truth, the gospel of your salvation: in whom also after that
ye believed, ye were sealed with that holy Spirit of promise,
Which is the earnest of our inheritance until the redemption
of the purchased possession, unto the praise of his glory.
(Ephesians 1:13-14)
Likewise the Spirit also helpeth our infirmities: for we know
not what we should pray for as we ought: but the Spirit itself
maketh intercession for us with groanings which cannot be
uttered. And he that searcheth the hearts knoweth what is the
mind of the Spirit, because he maketh intercession for the
saints according to the will of God. (Romans 8:26-27)
Be not thou therefore ashamed of the testimony of our Lord,
nor of me his prisoner: but be thou partaker of the
afflictions of the gospel according to the power of God; Who
hath saved us, and called us with an holy calling, not
according to our works, but according to his own purpose and
grace, which was given us in Christ Jesus before the world
began, But is now made manifest by the appearing of our
Saviour Jesus Christ, who hath abolished death, and hath
brought life and immortality to light through the gospel:
Whereunto I am appointed a preacher, and an apostle, and a
teacher of the Gentiles. For the which cause I also suffer
these things: nevertheless I am not ashamed: for I know whom I
have believed, and am persuaded that he is able to keep that
which I have committed unto him against that day. Hold fast
the form of sound words, which thou hast heard of me, in faith
and love which is in Christ Jesus. That good thing which was
committed unto thee keep by the Holy Ghost which dwelleth in
us. (II Timothy 1:8-14)

But we are bound to give thanks alway to God for you, brethren
beloved of the Lord, because God hath from the beginning
chosen you to salvation through sanctification of the Spirit
and belief of the truth: Whereunto he called you by our
gospel, to the obtaining of the glory of our Lord Jesus
Christ. (II Thessalonians 2:13-14)
Elect according to the foreknowledge of God the Father,
through sanctification of the Spirit, unto obedience and
sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ: Grace unto you, and
peace, be multiplied. (I Peter 1:2)
But the Comforter, which is the Holy Ghost, whom the Father
will send in my name, he shall teach you all things, and bring
all things to your remembrance, whatsoever I have said unto
you. (John 14:26)
But as it is written, Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard,
neither have entered into the heart of man, the things which
God hath prepared for them that love him. But God hath
revealed them unto us by his Spirit: for the Spirit searcheth
all things, yea, the deep things of God. For what man knoweth
the things of a man, save the spirit of man which is in him?
even so the things of God knoweth no man, but the Spirit of
God. Now we have received, not the spirit of the world, but
the spirit which is of God; that we might know the things that
are freely given to us of God. Which things also we speak, not
in the words which man’s wisdom teacheth, but which the Holy
Ghost teacheth; comparing spiritual things with spiritual. But
the natural man receiveth not the things of the Spirit of God:
for they are foolishness unto him: neither can he know them,
because they are spiritually discerned. (I Corinthians 2:9-14)

IV. Of the Lord Jesus Christ
I believe The Lord Jesus Christ is the Word fulfilling the
office of the Son, and is the appointed Lamb of God. The Word
is the second Person of the Godhead and is the Creator and
Sustainer of all creation. The Word, when He took the office
of the Son, did not lose His equality with the Father, but
made Himself subject to the authority of the Father. In so
doing He became the only begotten Son of God and the Lamb of
God. This was done in order to effect the redemption of man,
and is utterly necessary for our salvation. The Lord Jesus
Christ is thus the only Saviour of man, and there exists no
other means of salvation; no other means of reconciliation
with God.
The fulfilling of the office of the Son in no way diminished
the righteousness of the Word, neither did it reduce His power
in any way. Rather, the Word voluntarily restrained His power
so that He would be subject to the limitations of a physical
body. In so doing, He would be like us in almost every way.
The exception is that He was without the nature to sin, being
not wholly a descendent of Adam as he had no earthly father,
but born of a virgin. Nonetheless, the Lord Jesus Christ is
fully man having the same flesh as any one else born on this
earth: and that He was, and is Almighty God from eternity
past, thus intrinsically righteous. He is of the same essence,
nature and character of the Father and the Holy Ghost, meaning
that he had and has, the same will, intent and purpose as the
Father and the Holy Ghost. It is by the Lord Jesus Christ that
we can more fully understand the character and nature of the
LORD God as the Lord Jesus Christ is the fullness of the
Godhead bodily, or in the flesh.
Although the salvation of man is the most visible task the
Word fulfills in accomplishing the office of the Son, it is
only one of many. Specifically, the Lord Jesus Christ is the
Judge of all men, and having lived on this earth as we live,

but without sin, He is fully
person. Additionally, it is
God for wrath against those
hell and the future Lake of
the commandment of God.

qualified to judge each and every
He that will present the face of
who are confined to the present
Fire for willful disobedience to
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Scriptures
In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, and
the Word was God. The same was in the beginning with God.
(John 1:1-2)
For there are three that bear record in heaven, the Father,
the Word, and the Holy Ghost: and these three are one. (I John
5:7)
Then said the Jews unto him, Thou art not yet fifty years old,
and hast thou seen Abraham? Jesus said unto them, Verily,
verily, I say unto you, Before Abraham was, I am. (John
8:57-58)
My sheep hear my voice, and I know them, and they follow me:
And I give unto them eternal life; and they shall never
perish, neither shall any man pluck them out of my hand. My
Father, which gave them me, is greater than all; and no man is
able to pluck them out of my Father’s hand. I and my Father

are one. (John 10:27-30)
I will declare the decree: the LORD hath said unto me, Thou
art my Son; this day have I begotten thee. (Psalm 2:7)
So also Christ glorified not himself to be made an high
priest; but he that said unto him, Thou art my Son, to day
have I begotten thee. (Hebrews 5:5)
For unto which of the angels said he at any time, Thou art my
Son, this day have I begotten thee? And again, I will be to
him a Father, and he shall be to me a Son? And again, when he
bringeth in the firstbegotten into the world, he saith, And
let all the angels of God worship him. (Hebrews 1:5-6)
God, who at sundry times and in divers manners spake in time
past unto the fathers by the prophets, Hath in these last days
spoken unto us by his Son, whom he hath appointed heir of all
things, by whom also he made the worlds; Who being the
brightness of his glory, and the express image of his person,
and upholding all things by the word of his power, when he had
by himself purged our sins, sat down on the right hand of the
Majesty on high; Being made so much better than the angels, as
he hath by inheritance obtained a more excellent name than
they. (Hebrews 1:1-4)
Come ye near unto me, hear ye this; I have not spoken in
secret from the beginning; from the time that it was, there am
I: and now the Lord GOD, and his Spirit, hath sent me. (Isaiah
48:16)
And the LORD God said unto the serpent, Because thou hast done
this, thou art cursed above all cattle, and above every beast
of the field; upon thy belly shalt thou go, and dust shalt
thou eat all the days of thy life: And I will put enmity
between thee and the woman, and between thy seed and her seed;
it shall bruise thy head, and thou shalt bruise his heel.
(Genesis 3:14-15)

Let this mind be in you, which was also in Christ Jesus: Who,
being in the form of God, thought it not robbery to be equal
with God: But made himself of no reputation, and took upon him
the form of a servant, and was made in the likeness of men:
And being found in fashion as a man, he humbled himself, and
became obedient unto death, even the death of the cross.
(Philippians 2:5-8)
Even so we, when we were children, were in bondage under the
elements of the world: But when the fulness of the time was
come, God sent forth his Son, made of a woman, made under the
law, To redeem them that were under the law, that we might
receive the adoption of sons. (Galatians 4:3-5)
Therefore the Lord himself shall give you a sign; Behold, a
virgin shall conceive, and bear a son, and shall call his name
Immanuel. (Isaiah 7:14)
Now the birth of Jesus Christ was on this wise: When as his
mother Mary was espoused to Joseph, before they came together,
she was found with child of the Holy Ghost. Then Joseph her
husband, being a just man, and not willing to make her a
publick example, was minded to put her away privily. But while
he thought on these things, behold, the angel of the Lord
appeared unto him in a dream, saying, Joseph, thou son of
David, fear not to take unto thee Mary thy wife: for that
which is conceived in her is of the Holy Ghost. And she shall
bring forth a son, and thou shalt call his name JESUS: for he
shall save his people from their sins. Now all this was done,
that it might be fulfilled which was spoken of the Lord by the
prophet, saying, Behold, a virgin shall be with child, and
shall bring forth a son, and they shall call his name
Emmanuel, which being interpreted is, God with us. (Matthew
1:18-23)
But thou, Bethlehem Ephratah, though thou be little among the
thousands of Judah, yet out of thee shall he come forth unto
me that is to be ruler in Israel; whose goings forth have been

from of old, from everlasting. (Micah 5:2)
The next day John seeth Jesus coming unto him, and saith,
Behold the Lamb of God, which taketh away the sin of the
world. (John 1:29)
Purge out therefore the old leaven, that ye may be a new lump,
as ye are unleavened. For even Christ our passover is
sacrificed for us: Therefore let us keep the feast, not with
old leaven, neither with the leaven of malice and wickedness;
but with the unleavened bread of sincerity and truth. (I
Corinthians 5:7-8)
Speak ye unto all the congregation of Israel, saying, In the
tenth day of this month they shall take to them every man a
lamb, according to the house of their fathers, a lamb for an
house: And if the household be too little for the lamb, let
him and his neighbour next unto his house take it according to
the number of the souls; every man according to his eating
shall make your count for the lamb. Your lamb shall be without
blemish, a male of the first year: ye shall take it out from
the sheep, or from the goats: And ye shall keep it up until
the fourteenth day of the same month: and the whole assembly
of the congregation of Israel shall kill it in the evening.
And they shall take of the blood, and strike it on the two
side posts and on the upper door post of the houses, wherein
they shall eat it. And they shall eat the flesh in that night,
roast with fire, and unleavened bread; and with bitter herbs
they shall eat it. Eat not of it raw, nor sodden at all with
water, but roast with fire; his head with his legs, and with
the purtenance thereof. And ye shall let nothing of it remain
until the morning; and that which remaineth of it until the
morning ye shall burn with fire. (Exodus 12:3-10)
Oh that my words were now written! oh that they were printed
in a book! That they were graven with an iron pen and lead in
the rock for ever! For I know that my redeemer liveth, and
that he shall stand at the latter day upon the earth: And

though after my skin worms destroy this body, yet in my flesh
shall I see God: Whom I shall see for myself, and mine eyes
shall behold, and not another; though my reins be consumed
within me. (Job 19:23-27)
But those things, which God before had shewed by the mouth of
all his prophets, that Christ should suffer, he hath so
fulfilled. Repent ye therefore, and be converted, that your
sins may be blotted out, when the times of refreshing shall
come from the presence of the Lord; And he shall send Jesus
Christ, which before was preached unto you: Whom the heaven
must receive until the times of restitution of all things,
which God hath spoken by the mouth of all his holy prophets
since the world began. For Moses truly said unto the fathers,
A prophet shall the Lord your God raise up unto you of your
brethren, like unto me; him shall ye hear in all things
whatsoever he shall say unto you. And it shall come to pass,
that every soul, which will not hear that prophet, shall be
destroyed from among the people. Yea, and all the prophets
from Samuel and those that follow after, as many as have
spoken, have likewise foretold of these days. (Acts 3:18-24)
Giving thanks unto the Father, which hath made us meet to be
partakers of the inheritance of the saints in light: Who hath
delivered us from the power of darkness, and hath translated
us into the kingdom of his dear Son: In whom we have
redemption through his blood, even the forgiveness of sins:
Who is the image of the invisible God, the firstborn of every
creature: For by him were all things created, that are in
heaven, and that are in earth, visible and invisible, whether
they be thrones, or dominions, or principalities, or powers:
all things were created by him, and for him: And he is before
all things, and by him all things consist. (Colossians
1:12-17)
Therefore doth my Father love me, because I lay down my life,
that I might take it again. No man taketh it from me, but I
lay it down of myself. I have power to lay it down, and I have

power to take it again. This commandment have I received of my
Father. (John 10:17-18)
And the times of this ignorance God winked at; but now
commandeth all men every where to repent: Because he hath
appointed a day, in the which he will judge the world in
righteousness by that man whom he hath ordained; whereof he
hath given assurance unto all men, in that he hath raised him
from the dead. (Acts 17:30-31)
For there is one God, and one mediator between God and men,
the man Christ Jesus; Who gave himself a ransom for all, to be
testified in due time. (I Timothy 2:5-6)
Then Peter, filled with the Holy Ghost, said unto them, Ye
rulers of the people, and elders of Israel, If we this day be
examined of the good deed done to the impotent man, by what
means he is made whole; Be it known unto you all, and to all
the people of Israel, that by the name of Jesus Christ of
Nazareth, whom ye crucified, whom God raised from the dead,
even by him doth this man stand here before you whole. This is
the stone which was set at nought of you builders, which is
become the head of the corner. Neither is there salvation in
any other: for there is none other name under heaven given
among men, whereby we must be saved. (Acts 4:8-12)
Beware lest any man spoil you through philosophy and vain
deceit, after the tradition of men, after the rudiments of the
world, and not after Christ. For in him dwelleth all the
fulness of the Godhead bodily. (Colossians 2:8-9)
Seeing then that we have a great high priest, that is passed
into the heavens, Jesus the Son of God, let us hold fast our
profession. For we have not an high priest which cannot be
touched with the feeling of our infirmities; but was in all
points tempted like as we are, yet without sin. (Hebrews
4:14-15)
Then cometh he to a city of Samaria, which is called Sychar,

near to the parcel of ground that Jacob gave to his son
Joseph. Now Jacob’s well was there. Jesus therefore, being
wearied with his journey, sat thus on the well: and it was
about the sixth hour. (John 4:5-6)
Forasmuch then as the children are partakers of flesh and
blood, he also himself likewise took part of the same; that
through death he might destroy him that had the power of
death, that is, the devil; And deliver them who through fear
of death were all their lifetime subject to bondage. For
verily he took not on him the nature of angels; but he took on
him the seed of Abraham. Wherefore in all things it behoved
him to be made like unto his brethren, that he might be a
merciful and faithful high priest in things pertaining to God,
to make reconciliation for the sins of the people. (Hebrews
2:14-17)
And I wept much, because no man was found worthy to open and
to read the book, neither to look thereon. And one of the
elders saith unto me, Weep not: behold, the Lion of the tribe
of Juda, the Root of David, hath prevailed to open the book,
and to loose the seven seals thereof. And I beheld, and, lo,
in the midst of the throne and of the four beasts, and in the
midst of the elders, stood a Lamb as it had been slain, having
seven horns and seven eyes, which are the seven Spirits of God
sent forth into all the earth. (Revelation 5:4-6)
For as the Father hath life in himself; so hath he given to
the Son to have life in himself; And hath given him authority
to execute judgment also, because he is the Son of man. (John
5:26-27)
For the Father judgeth no man, but hath committed all judgment
unto the Son: That all men should honour the Son, even as they
honour the Father. He that honoureth not the Son honoureth not
the Father which hath sent him. (John 5:22-23)
And I saw heaven opened, and behold a white horse; and he that

sat upon him was called Faithful and True, and in
righteousness he doth judge and make war. His eyes were as a
flame of fire, and on his head were many crowns; and he had a
name written, that no man knew, but he himself. And he was
clothed with a vesture dipped in blood: and his name is called
The Word of God. (Revelation 19:11-13)
And I saw a great white throne, and him that sat on it, from
whose face the earth and the heaven fled away; and there was
found no place for them. And I saw the dead, small and great,
stand before God; and the books were opened: and another book
was opened, which is the book of life: and the dead were
judged out of those things which were written in the books,
according to their works. (Revelation 20:11-12)
Whither shall I go from thy spirit? or whither shall I flee
from thy presence? If I ascend up into heaven, thou art there:
if I make my bed in hell, behold, thou art there. (Psalm
139:7-8)
And the third angel followed them, saying with a loud voice,
If any man worship the beast and his image, and receive his
mark in his forehead, or in his hand, The same shall drink of
the wine of the wrath of God, which is poured out without
mixture into the cup of his indignation; and he shall be
tormented with fire and brimstone in the presence of the holy
angels, and in the presence of the Lamb: And the smoke of
their torment ascendeth up for ever and ever: and they have no
rest day nor night, who worship the beast and his image, and
whosoever receiveth the mark of his name. (Revelation 14:9-11)

Statement of Faith
Historically, a Statement of Faith is the declaration of what
a church or an individual believes concerning the major
doctrines of the Scripture. Statements of Faith have been used
primarily to declare one’s adherence to Scripture, in answer
to both adversaries and the brethren. As such, Statements of
Faith have been used as a means of responding the accuser and
extending the hand of fellowship to brethren in declaring like
faith and order. In these things, this Statement of Faith is
no different.
To the end of achieving that dual purpose, the following is
the synopses of what I believe concerning certain major
scriptural doctrines. Currently this Statement of Faith
contains 28 points of doctrine that are deemed to be the most
crucial to declaring what I believe and determining adherence
to Scripture. This Statement of Faith was borne out of the
Statement of Faith of the first proper New Testament church
that I was a member of, but was extensively rewritten and
reorganized to increase the Scriptural support for the
statements and to provide a basis for teaching a systematic
approach the doctrines.
I strongly encourage every born-again child of God to set
forth their own Statement of Faith from the Scriptures. Even
if you simply put the synopses in your own words, and search
out and study each and every one of the verses and passages
used to support the tenets of doctrine, you will find that it
is an excellent way to grow in the knowledge of the LORD God
and His word.
In Christ,
Paul W. Davis

Articles
I. Of the Scriptures, or Holy Bible
II. Of the One and Only True God
III. Of the Father
IV. Of the Lord Jesus Christ
V. Of the Holy Ghost
VI. Of Righteousness and Iniquity
VII. Of the Knowledge of Good and Evil
VIII. Of the Creation
IX. Of the Creation of Man
X. Of the Devil, or Satan
XI. Of the Fall of Man
XII. Of the Penalty for Sin
XIII. Of Justification
XIV. Of the Virgin Birth
XV. Of Faith and Repentance
XVI. Of Liberty of the Conscience
XVII. Of the Payment for Sin
XVIII. Of Grace
XIX. Of the New Birth
XX. Of the Preservation of the Saints
XXI. Of the Righteous and the Wicked
XXII. Of the Resurrection
XXIII. Of Baptism
XXIV. Of the Church
XXV. Of the Lord’s Supper
XXVI. Of Missions
XXVII. Of the Grace Of Giving
XXVIII. Of Civil Government
XXIX. Of Christian Citizenship
XXX. Of the Return of Christ and Related Events

XIII. Of Justification
I believe that for an individual to be accepted of the LORD
God, that person must be justified on the basis of
righteousness alone. This justification cannot come from
within the person, as every individual is born with iniquity
inherited from their parents. Because this lineage of iniquity
extends all the way to Adam and the Fall, it is impossible for
any person to stand justified before the LORD God in and of
their own self. The way of justification was therefore
provided in the Person of the Lord Jesus Christ by His
righteous life and work of redemption on the cross, which
culminated with His resurrection from death on the third day.
To attain justification, which is the result of salvation, an
individual must, in faith and repentance, place their full
trust and confidence in the Person and work of the Lord Jesus
Christ as their personal Savior. Whereupon, being elected by
the grace of Christ, they are born again a new creature in
Christ, with the righteousness of Christ imputed to their soul
and remaining in them for all eternity. They are no longer
subject to iniquity, as the seed of Christ remains in them.
They are indwelt by the Holy Ghost and held in Christ by the
faith of Christ, sealed for all eternity, awaiting the
subsequent resurrection of the body in righteousness. The one
who is justified in Christ demonstrates the new birth and
inward work of Holy Ghost through outward manifestations of
faith in the LORD God.
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Scriptures:
Behold, I was shapen in iniquity; and in sin did my mother
conceive me. (Psalms 51:5)
How then can man be justified with God? or how can he be clean
that is born of a woman? (Job 25:4)
And enter not into judgment with thy servant: for in thy sight
shall no man living be justified. (Psalms 143:2)
Then was kindled the wrath of Elihu the son of Barachel the
Buzite, of the kindred of Ram: against Job was his wrath
kindled, because he justified himself rather than God. (Job
32:2)
I tell you, this man went down to his house justified rather
than the other: for every one that exalteth himself shall be
abased; and he that humbleth himself shall be exalted. (Luke
18:14)
Against thee, thee only, have I sinned, and done this evil in
thy sight: that thou mightest be justified when thou speakest,
and be clear when thou judgest. (Psalms 51:4)
God forbid: yea, let God be true, but every man a liar; as it
is written, That thou mightest be justified in thy sayings,
and mightest overcome when thou art judged. (Romans 3:4)
For by thy words thou shalt be justified, and by thy words
thou shalt be condemned. (Matthew 12:37)
Wherefore, as by one man sin entered into the world, and death
by sin; and so death passed upon all men, for that all have
sinned: Therefore as by the offence of one judgment came upon
all men to condemnation; even so by the righteousness of one
the free gift came upon all men unto justification of life.

For as by one man’s disobedience many were made sinners, so by
the obedience of one shall many be made righteous. (Romans
5:12-19)
For if Abraham were justified by works, he hath whereof to
glory; but not before God. (Romans 4:2)
But that no man is justified by the law in the sight of God,
it is evident: for, The just shall live by faith. (Galatians
3:11)
And by him all that believe are justified from all things,
from which ye could not be justified by the law of Moses.
(Acts 13:39)
Christ is become of no effect unto you, whosoever of you are
justified by the law; ye are fallen from grace. (Galatians
5:4)
My little children, these things write I unto you, that ye sin
not. And if any man sin, we have an advocate with the Father,
Jesus Christ the righteous: And he is the propitiation for our
sins: and not for ours only, but also for the sins of the
whole world. (I John 2:1-2)
And without controversy great is the mystery of godliness: God
was manifest in the flesh, justified in the Spirit, seen of
angels, preached unto the Gentiles, believed on in the world,
received up into glory. (I Timothy 3:16)
Now it was not written for his sake alone, that it was imputed
to him; But for us also, to whom it shall be imputed, if we
believe on him that raised up Jesus our Lord from the dead;
Who was delivered for our offences, and was raised again for
our justification. (Romans 4:23-25)
And such were some of you: but ye are washed, but ye are
sanctified, but ye are justified in the name of the Lord
Jesus, and by the Spirit of our God. (I Corinthians 6:11)

Therefore by the deeds of the law there shall no flesh be
justified in his sight: for by the law is the knowledge of
sin. But now the righteousness of God without the law is
manifested, being witnessed by the law and the prophets; Even
the righteousness of God which is by faith of Jesus Christ
unto all and upon all them that believe: for there is no
difference: For all have sinned, and come short of the glory
of God; Being justified freely by his grace through the
redemption that is in Christ Jesus: Whom God hath set forth to
be a propitiation through faith in his blood, to declare his
righteousness for the remission of sins that are past, through
the forbearance of God; To declare, I say, at this time his
righteousness: that he might be just, and the justifier of him
which believeth in Jesus. Where is boasting then? It is
excluded. By what law? of works? Nay: but by the law of faith.
Therefore we conclude that a man is justified by faith without
the deeds of the law. (Romans 3:20-28)
That being justified by his grace, we should be made heirs
according to the hope of eternal life. (Titus 3:7)
Wherefore the law was our schoolmaster to bring us unto
Christ, that we might be justified by faith. (Galatians 3:24)
Therefore being justified by faith, we have peace with God
through our Lord Jesus Christ: (Romans 5:1)
Knowing that a man is not justified by the works of the law,
but by the faith of Jesus Christ, even we have believed in
Jesus Christ, that we might be justified by the faith of
Christ, and not by the works of the law: for by the works of
the law shall no flesh be justified. But if, while we seek to
be justified by Christ, we ourselves also are found sinners,
is therefore Christ the minister of sin? God forbid.
(Galatians 2:16-17)
Much more then, being now justified by his blood, we shall be
saved from wrath through him. (Romans 5:9)

Moreover whom he did predestinate, them he also called: and
whom he called, them he also justified: and whom he justified,
them he also glorified. (Romans 8:30)
For the grace of God that bringeth salvation hath appeared to
all men, Teaching us that, denying ungodliness and worldly
lusts, we should live soberly, righteously, and godly, in this
present world; Looking for that blessed hope, and the glorious
appearing of the great God and our Saviour Jesus Christ; Who
gave himself for us, that he might redeem us from all
iniquity, and purify unto himself a peculiar people, zealous
of good works. (Titus 2:11-14)
For as many as have sinned without law shall also perish
without law: and as many as have sinned in the law shall be
judged by the law; (For not the hearers of the law are just
before God, but the doers of the law shall be justified. For
when the Gentiles, which have not the law, do by nature the
things contained in the law, these, having not the law, are a
law unto themselves: Which shew the work of the law written in
their hearts, their conscience also bearing witness, and their
thoughts the mean while accusing or else excusing one
another;) In the day when God shall judge the secrets of men
by Jesus Christ according to my gospel. (Romans 2:12-16)
He shall pray unto God, and he will be favourable unto him:
and he shall see his face with joy: for he will render unto
man his righteousness. (Job 33:26)
I am crucified with Christ: nevertheless I live; yet not I,
but Christ liveth in me: and the life which I now live in the
flesh I live by the faith of the Son of God, who loved me, and
gave himself for me. (Galatians 2:20)
Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin; for his seed
remaineth in him: and he cannot sin, because he is born of
God. (I John 3:9)
Whosoever believeth that Jesus is the Christ is born of God:

and every one that loveth him that begat loveth him also that
is begotten of him. (I John 5:1)
Know ye not, that so many of us as were baptized into Jesus
Christ were baptized into his death? Therefore we are buried
with him by baptism into death: that like as Christ was raised
up from the dead by the glory of the Father, even so we also
should walk in newness of life. For if we have been planted
together in the likeness of his death, we shall be also in the
likeness of his resurrection: Knowing this, that our old man
is crucified with him, that the body of sin might be
destroyed, that henceforth we should not serve sin. For he
that is dead is freed from sin. Now if we be dead with Christ,
we believe that we shall also live with him: Knowing that
Christ being raised from the dead dieth no more; death hath no
more dominion over him. For in that he died, he died unto sin
once: but in that he liveth, he liveth unto God. Likewise
reckon ye also yourselves to be dead indeed unto sin, but
alive unto God through Jesus Christ our Lord. (Romans 6:3-11)
For the love of Christ constraineth us; because we thus judge,
that if one died for all, then were all dead: And that he died
for all, that they which live should not henceforth live unto
themselves, but unto him which died for them, and rose again.
Wherefore henceforth know we no man after the flesh: yea,
though we
henceforth
Christ, he
behold, all

have known Christ after the flesh, yet now
know we him no more. Therefore if any man be in
is a new creature: old things are passed away;
things are become new. (II Corinthians 5:14-17)

Peter, an apostle of Jesus Christ, to the strangers scattered
throughout Pontus, Galatia, Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithynia,
Elect according to the foreknowledge of God the Father,
through sanctification of the Spirit, unto obedience and
sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ: Grace unto you, and
peace, be multiplied. Blessed be the God and Father of our
Lord Jesus Christ, which according to his abundant mercy hath
begotten us again unto a lively hope by the resurrection of

Jesus Christ from the dead, To an inheritance incorruptible,
and undefiled, and that fadeth not away, reserved in heaven
for you, Who are kept by the power of God through faith unto
salvation ready to be revealed in the last time. (I Peter
1:1-5)
Even so faith, if it hath not works, is dead, being alone.
Yea, a man may say, Thou hast faith, and I have works: shew me
thy faith without thy works, and I will shew thee my faith by
my works. Thou believest that there is one God; thou doest
well: the devils also believe, and tremble. But wilt thou
know, O vain man, that faith without works is dead? Was not
Abraham our father justified by works, when he had offered
Isaac his son upon the altar? Seest thou how faith wrought
with his works, and by works was faith made perfect? And the
scripture was fulfilled which saith, Abraham believed God, and
it was imputed unto him for righteousness: and he was called
the Friend of God. Ye see then how that by works a man is
justified, and not by faith only. Likewise also was not Rahab
the harlot justified by works, when she had received the
messengers, and had sent them out another way? For as the body
without the spirit is dead, so faith without works is dead
also. (James 2:17-26)

XIV. Of the Virgin Birth of
Christ
I believe that Jesus Christ was begotten of the Holy Ghost in
a miraculous manner; born of Mary, a virgin, as the only
begotten Son of God; that no other man was ever born or can be
born of woman in this way, and that He is both the Son of God,
and God the Son. Moreover, being born of a virgin, He is also

the Son of man and thus has kinship with all mankind.
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Scriptures:
And I will put enmity between thee and the woman, and between
thy seed and her seed; it shall bruise thy head, and thou
shalt bruise his heel. (Genesis 3:15)
Therefore the Lord himself shall give you a sign; Behold, a
virgin shall conceive, and bear a son, and shall call his name
Immanuel. (Isaiah 7:14)
All they that see me laugh me to scorn: they shoot out the
lip, they shake the head, saying, He trusted on the LORD that
he would deliver him: let him deliver him, seeing he delighted
in him. But thou art he that took me out of the womb: thou
didst make me hope when I was upon my mother’s breasts. I was
cast upon thee from the womb: thou art my God from my mother’s
belly. (Psalm 22:7-10)
Now the birth of Jesus Christ was on this wise: When as his
mother Mary was espoused to Joseph, before they came together,
she was found with child of the Holy Ghost. Then Joseph her
husband, being a just man, and not willing to make her a
publick example, was minded to put her away privily. But while
he thought on these things, behold, the angel of the Lord
appeared unto him in a dream, saying, Joseph, thou son of
David, fear not to take unto thee Mary thy wife: for that
which is conceived in her is of the Holy Ghost. And she shall
bring forth a son, and thou shalt call his name JESUS: for he
shall save his people from their sins. Now all this was done,
that it might be fulfilled which was spoken of the Lord by the

prophet, saying, Behold, a virgin shall be with child, and
shall bring forth a son, and they shall call his name
Emmanuel, which being interpreted is, God with us. Then Joseph
being raised from sleep did as the angel of the Lord had
bidden him, and took unto him his wife: And knew her not till
she had brought forth her firstborn son: and he called his
name JESUS. (Matthew 1:18-25)
And in the sixth month the angel Gabriel was sent from God
unto a city of Galilee, named Nazareth, To a virgin espoused
to a man whose name was Joseph, of the house of David; and the
virgin’s name was Mary. And the angel came in unto her, and
said, Hail, thou that art highly favoured, the Lord is with
thee: blessed art thou among women. And when she saw him, she
was troubled at his saying, and cast in her mind what manner
of salutation this should be. And the angel said unto her,
Fear not, Mary: for thou hast found favour with God. And,
behold, thou shalt conceive in thy womb, and bring forth a
son, and shalt call his name JESUS. He shall be great, and
shall be called the Son of the Highest: and the Lord God shall
give unto him the throne of his father David: And he shall
reign over the house of Jacob for ever; and of his kingdom
there shall be no end. Then said Mary unto the angel, How
shall this be, seeing I know not a man? And the angel answered
and said unto her, The Holy Ghost shall come upon thee, and
the power of the Highest shall overshadow thee: therefore also
that holy thing which shall be born of thee shall be called
the Son of God. (Luke 1:26-35)
The beginning of the gospel of Jesus Christ, the Son of God;
(Mark 1:1)
And the Word was made flesh, and dwelt among us, (and we
beheld his glory, the glory as of the only begotten of the
Father,) full of grace and truth. (John 1:14)
I will declare the decree: the LORD hath said unto me, Thou
art my Son; this day have I begotten thee. (Psalm 2:7)

Wherefore when he cometh into the world, he saith, Sacrifice
and offering thou wouldest not, but a body hast thou prepared
me: In burnt offerings and sacrifices for sin thou hast had no
pleasure. Then said I, Lo, I come (in the volume of the book
it is written of me,) to do thy will, O God. Above when he
said, Sacrifice and offering and burnt offerings and offering
for sin thou wouldest not, neither hadst pleasure therein;
which are offered by the law; Then said he, Lo, I come to do
thy will, O God. He taketh away the first, that he may
establish the second. By the which will we are sanctified
through the offering of the body of Jesus Christ once for all.
(Hebrews 10:5-10)
Even so we, when we were children, were in bondage under the
elements of the world: But when the fulness of the time was
come, God sent forth his Son, made of a woman, made under the
law, To redeem them that were under the law, that we might
receive the adoption of sons. (Galatians 4:3-5)
For both he that sanctifieth and they who are sanctified are
all of one: for which cause he is not ashamed to call them
brethren, Saying, I will declare thy name unto my brethren, in
the midst of the church will I sing praise unto thee. And
again, I will put my trust in him. And again, Behold I and the
children which God hath given me. Forasmuch then as the
children are partakers of flesh and blood, he also himself
likewise took part of the same; that through death he might
destroy him that had the power of death, that is, the devil;
And deliver them who through fear of death were all their
lifetime subject to bondage. For verily he took not on him the
nature of angels; but he took on him the seed of Abraham.
(Hebrews 2:11-16)
And we know that the Son of God is come, and hath given us an
understanding, that we may know him that is true, and we are
in him that is true, even in his Son Jesus Christ. This is the
true God, and eternal life. (I John 5:20)

And so it is written, The first man Adam was made a living
soul; the last Adam was made a quickening spirit. Howbeit that
was not first which is spiritual, but that which is natural;
and afterward that which is spiritual. The first man is of the
earth, earthy: the second man is the Lord from heaven. (I
Corinthians 15:45-47)
Return, we beseech thee, O God of hosts: look down from
heaven, and behold, and visit this vine; And the vineyard
which thy right hand hath planted, and the branch that thou
madest strong for thyself. It is burned with fire, it is cut
down: they perish at the rebuke of thy countenance. Let thy
hand be upon the man of thy right hand, upon the son of man
whom thou madest strong for thyself. (Psalm 80:14-17)
Verily, verily, I say unto you, The hour is coming, and now
is, when the dead shall hear the voice of the Son of God: and
they that hear shall live. For as the Father hath life in
himself; so hath he given to the Son to have life in himself;
And hath given him authority to execute judgment also, because
he is the Son of man. (John 5:25-27)
But he, being full of the Holy Ghost, looked up stedfastly
into heaven, and saw the glory of God, and Jesus standing on
the right hand of God, And said, Behold, I see the heavens
opened, and the Son of man standing on the right hand of God.
(Acts 7:55-56)

XV. Of Faith and Repentance
I believe that Faith and Repentance are granted by the mercy
and longsuffering of God, and are solemn obligations and
requirements for salvation. Without faith, it is impossible to
understand the truth of the word of God, or to come to God in

any meaningful manner. By the instrument of faith one
understands their position before the LORD God as a sinner
under condemnation. Through faith, one also comes to the
understanding of who the Lord Jesus Christ is, and the
atonement for sin and gift of eternal life He offers. Through
faith one understands that there exists no salvation outside
of the Lord Jesus Christ and his sacrifice on the cross. By
the mercy and forbearance of God the sinner is granted
repentance to be exercised unto salvation by turning away from
their rebellion against God, and unbelief in His word; and
turning to Christ with a desire to be reconciled to God, no
longer in rebellion against His word. True faith and
repentance are accompanied by the sure knowledge of one’s
guilt before God, danger of eternal judgement, and
powerlessness to change their destiny without the Lord Jesus
Christ. Whereupon one turns to God with unfeigned contrition,
confession and supplication for mercy, totally trusting in the
Lord Jesus Christ and His finished work on the cross at
Calvary.
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Scriptures:
But without faith it is impossible to please him: for he that
cometh to God must believe that he is, and that he is a
rewarder of them that diligently seek him. (Hebrews 11:6)
So then faith cometh by hearing, and hearing by the word of
God. (Romans 10:17)
Now faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence

of things not seen. For by it the elders obtained a good
report. Through faith we understand that the worlds were
framed by the word of God, so that things which are seen were
not made of things which do appear. (Hebrews 11:1-3)
Come now, and let us reason together, saith the LORD: though
your sins be as scarlet, they shall be as white as snow;
though they be red like crimson, they shall be as wool.
(Isaiah 1:18)
Jesus answered and said unto her, If thou knewest the gift of
God, and who it is that saith to thee, Give me to drink; thou
wouldest have asked of him, and he would have given thee
living water. (John 4:10)
Let us therefore fear, lest, a promise being left us of
entering into his rest, any of you should seem to come short
of it. For unto us was the gospel preached, as well as unto
them: but the word preached did not profit them, not being
mixed with faith in them that heard it. (Hebrews 4:1-2)
For the promise, that he should be the heir of the world, was
not to Abraham, or to his seed, through the law, but through
the righteousness of faith. For if they which are of the law
be heirs, faith is made void, and the promise made of none
effect: Because the law worketh wrath: for where no law is,
there is no transgression. Therefore it is of faith, that it
might be by grace; to the end the promise might be sure to all
the seed; not to that only which is of the law, but to that
also which is of the faith of Abraham; who is the father of us
all, (As it is written, I have made thee a father of many
nations,) before him whom he believed, even God, who
quickeneth the dead, and calleth those things which be not as
though they were. (Romans 4:13-17)
The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some men
count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not willing
that any should perish, but that all should come to

repentance. (II Peter 3:9)
Forasmuch then as we are the offspring of God, we ought not to
think that the Godhead is like unto gold, or silver, or stone,
graven by art and man’s device. And the times of this
ignorance God winked at; but now commandeth all men every
where to repent: Because he hath appointed a day, in the which
he will judge the world in righteousness by that man whom he
hath ordained; whereof he hath given assurance unto all men,
in that he hath raised him from the dead. (Acts 17:29-31)
And Jesus answering said unto them, Suppose ye that these
Galilaeans were sinners above all the Galilaeans, because they
suffered such things? I tell you, Nay: but, except ye repent,
ye shall all likewise perish. Or those eighteen, upon whom the
tower in Siloam fell, and slew them, think ye that they were
sinners above all men that dwelt in Jerusalem? I tell you,
Nay: but, except ye repent, ye shall all likewise perish.
(Luke 13:2-5)
But when he saw many of the Pharisees and Sadducees come to
his baptism, he said unto them, O generation of vipers, who
hath warned you to flee from the wrath to come? Bring forth
therefore fruits meet for repentance: And think not to say
within yourselves, We have Abraham to our father: for I say
unto you, that God is able of these stones to raise up
children unto Abraham. And now also the axe is laid unto the
root of the trees: therefore every tree which bringeth not
forth good fruit is hewn down, and cast into the fire.
(Matthew 3:7-10)
But when Jesus heard that, he said unto them, They that be
whole need not a physician, but they that are sick. But go ye
and learn what that meaneth, I will have mercy, and not
sacrifice: for I am not come to call the righteous, but
sinners to repentance. (Matthew 9:12-13)
Then opened he their understanding, that they might understand

the scriptures, And said unto them, Thus it is written, and
thus it behoved Christ to suffer, and to rise from the dead
the third day: And that repentance and remission of sins
should be preached in his name among all nations, beginning at
Jerusalem. (Luke 24:45-47)
And when they were come to him, he said unto them, Ye know,
from the first day that I came into Asia, after what manner I
have been with you at all seasons, Serving the Lord with all
humility of mind, and with many tears, and temptations, which
befell me by the lying in wait of the Jews: And how I kept
back nothing that was profitable unto you, but have shewed
you, and have taught you publickly, and from house to house,
Testifying both to the Jews, and also to the Greeks,
repentance toward God, and faith toward our Lord Jesus Christ.
(Acts 20:18-21)
Now after that John was put in prison, Jesus came into
Galilee, preaching the gospel of the kingdom of God, And
saying, The time is fulfilled, and the kingdom of God is at
hand: repent ye, and believe the gospel. (Mark 1:14-15)
Now when they heard this, they were pricked in their heart,
and said unto Peter and to the rest of the apostles, Men and
brethren, what shall we do? Then Peter said unto them, Repent,
and be baptized every one of you in the name of Jesus Christ
for the remission of sins, and ye shall receive the gift of
the Holy Ghost. (Acts 2:37-38)
Then remembered I the word of the Lord, how that he said, John
indeed baptized with water; but ye shall be baptized with the
Holy Ghost. Forasmuch then as God gave them the like gift as
he did unto us, who believed on the Lord Jesus Christ; what
was I, that I could withstand God? When they heard these
things, they held their peace, and glorified God, saying, Then
hath God also to the Gentiles granted repentance unto life.
(Acts 11:16-18)

Therefore leaving the principles of the doctrine of Christ,
let us go on unto perfection; not laying again the foundation
of repentance from dead works, and of faith toward God, Of the
doctrine of baptisms, and of laying on of hands, and of
resurrection of the dead, and of eternal judgment. (Hebrews
6:1-2)
And the servant of the Lord must not strive; but be gentle
unto all men, apt to teach, patient, In meekness instructing
those that oppose themselves; if God peradventure will give
them repentance to the acknowledging of the truth; And that
they may recover themselves out of the snare of the devil, who
are taken captive by him at his will. (II Timothy 2:24-26)
Now I rejoice, not that ye were made sorry, but that ye
sorrowed to repentance: for ye were made sorry after a godly
manner, that ye might receive damage by us in nothing. For
godly sorrow worketh repentance to salvation not to be
repented of: but the sorrow of the world worketh death. (II
Corinthians 7:9-10)

XVI.
Of
Liberty
Conscience

of

the

I believe that liberty of the conscience, which is the liberty
of the soul to freely choose what one will believe and accept,
is essential for the individual to be accountable before God
for the choices that are made and actions that are taken. I
believe that the LORD God, in creating men and angels with a
free will, bestowed upon us liberty of the conscience, and it
is His desire that it be no other way. Howsoever, it is also
the LORD’s express will that all men be reconciled to Him

through Christ Jesus so that the original design of man is
fulfilled, in that man is able to freely fellowship with the
LORD God, which is not possible in man’s unregenerate state.
In making the capacity to freely choose possible, the LORD God
has provided in His word both the commandments He has given as
our Creator, and explanation of the consequences of the
choices we, as individuals, may make.
As such, it is not proper or permissible that anyone coerce,
force, or attempt to force another to believe anything. This
is particularly true concerning the Gospel of the Lord Jesus
Christ. A person must freely choose, being fully persuaded in
their heart and soul, to repent and believe the Gospel. This
freedom to choose holds true in all service to the LORD. One
must freely choose to serve the LORD, just as one must freely
choose to bring tithes and offerings. Anything less than this
free choice will not be, and is not accepted of the LORD, as
it comes of a heart improperly motivated. Thus, it is required
in all a person may do pertaining to the LORD, from salvation
and throughout all service, that it be done of a genuine and
sincere love for the LORD God for it to be accepted.
In all cases, the individual must and will bear the express
consequences for the choices made, as all choices the
individual may make are solely the responsibility of that
person, even if it appears the choice were made under duress.
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Scriptures:
Come now, and let us reason together, saith the LORD: though
your sins be as scarlet, they shall be as white as snow;
though they be red like crimson, they shall be as wool.
(Isaiah 1:18)
Envy thou not the oppressor, and choose none of his ways. For
the froward is abomination to the LORD: but his secret is with
the righteous. (Proverbs 3:31-32)
And the LORD called unto Moses, and spake unto him out of the
tabernacle of the congregation, saying, Speak unto the
children of Israel, and say unto them, If any man of you bring
an offering unto the LORD, ye shall bring your offering of the
cattle, even of the herd, and of the flock. If his offering be
a burnt sacrifice of the herd, let him offer a male without
blemish: he shall offer it of his own voluntary will at the
door of the tabernacle of the congregation before the LORD.
(Leviticus 1:1-3)
Every man according as he purposeth in his heart, so let him
give; not grudgingly, or of necessity: for God loveth a
cheerful giver. (II Corinthians 9:7)
And the LORD said unto Cain, Why art thou wroth? and why is
thy countenance fallen? If thou doest well, shalt thou not be
accepted? and if thou doest not well, sin lieth at the door.
And unto thee shall be his desire, and thou shalt rule over
him. (Genesis 4:6-7)
See, I have set before thee this day life and good, and death
and evil; In that I command thee this day to love the LORD thy
God, to walk in his ways, and to keep his commandments and his
statutes and his judgments, that thou mayest live and
multiply: and the LORD thy God shall bless thee in the land
whither thou
away, so that
worship other
day, that ye

goest to possess it. But if thine heart turn
thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and
gods, and serve them; I denounce unto you this
shall surely perish, and that ye shall not

prolong your days upon the land, whither thou passest over
Jordan to go to possess it. I call heaven and earth to record
this day against you, that I have set before you life and
death, blessing and cursing: therefore choose life, that both
thou and thy seed may live: That thou mayest love the LORD thy
God, and that thou mayest obey his voice, and that thou mayest
cleave unto him: for he is thy life, and the length of thy
days: that thou mayest dwell in the land which the LORD sware
unto thy fathers, to Abraham, to Isaac, and to Jacob, to give
them. (Deuteronomy 30:15-20)
And if it seem evil unto you to serve the LORD, choose you
this day whom ye will serve; whether the gods which your
fathers served that were on the other side of the flood, or
the gods of the Amorites, in whose land ye dwell: but as for
me and my house, we will serve the LORD. (Joshua 24:15)
Therefore it is of faith, that it might be by grace; to the
end the promise might be sure to all the seed; not to that
only which is of the law, but to that also which is of the
faith of Abraham; who is the father of us all, (As it is
written, I have made thee a father of many nations,) before
him whom he believed, even God, who quickeneth the dead, and
calleth those things which be not as though they were. Who
against hope believed in hope, that he might become the father
of many nations, according to that which was spoken, So shall
thy seed be. And being not weak in faith, he considered not
his own body now dead, when he was about an hundred years old,
neither yet the deadness of Sara’s womb: He staggered not at
the promise of God through unbelief; but was strong in faith,
giving glory to God; And being fully persuaded that, what he
had promised, he was able also to perform. (Romans 4:16-21)
Yet the LORD testified against Israel, and against Judah, by
all the prophets, and by all the seers, saying, Turn ye from
your evil ways, and keep my commandments and my statutes,
according to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and
which I sent to you by my servants the prophets.

Notwithstanding they would not hear, but hardened their necks,
like to the neck of their fathers, that did not believe in the
LORD their God. And they rejected his statutes, and his
covenant that he made with their fathers, and his testimonies
which he testified against them; and they followed vanity, and
became vain, and went after the heathen that were round about
them, concerning whom the LORD had charged them, that they
should not do like them. (II Kings 17:13-15)
Wisdom crieth without; she uttereth her voice in the streets:
She crieth in the chief place of concourse, in the openings of
the gates: in the city she uttereth her words, saying, How
long, ye simple ones, will ye love simplicity? and the
scorners delight in their scorning, and fools hate knowledge?
Turn you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto
you, I will make known my words unto you. Because I have
called, and ye refused; I have stretched out my hand, and no
man regarded; But ye have set at nought all my counsel, and
would none of my reproof: I also will laugh at your calamity;
I will mock when your fear cometh; When your fear cometh as
desolation, and your destruction cometh as a whirlwind; when
distress and anguish cometh upon you. Then shall they call
upon me, but I will not answer; they shall seek me early, but
they shall not find me: For that they hated knowledge, and did
not choose the fear of the LORD: They would none of my
counsel: they despised all my reproof. (Proverbs 1:20-30)
Thus saith the LORD, Stand ye in the ways, and see, and ask
for the old paths, where is the good way, and walk therein,
and ye shall find rest for your souls. But they said, We will
not walk therein. (Jeremiah 6:16)
Therefore, O thou son of man, speak unto the house of Israel;
Thus ye speak, saying, If our transgressions and our sins be
upon us, and we pine away in them, how should we then live?
Say unto them, As I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no
pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn
from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways;

for why will ye die, O house of Israel? (Ezekiel 33:10-11)
The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some men
count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not willing
that any should perish, but that all should come to
repentance. (II Peter 3:9)
The word of the LORD came unto me again, saying, What mean ye,
that ye use this proverb concerning the land of Israel,
saying, The fathers have eaten sour grapes, and the children’s
teeth are set on edge? As I live, saith the Lord GOD, ye shall
not have occasion any more to use this proverb in Israel.
Behold, all souls are mine; as the soul of the father, so also
the soul of the son is mine: the soul that sinneth, it shall
die. (Ezekiel 18:1-4)
The soul that sinneth, it shall die. The son shall not bear
the iniquity of the father, neither shall the father bear the
iniquity of the son: the righteousness of the righteous shall
be upon him, and the wickedness of the wicked shall be upon
him. (Ezekiel 18:20)
O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, thou that killest the prophets, and
stonest them which are sent unto thee, how often would I have
gathered thy children together, even as a hen gathereth her
chickens under her wings, and ye would not! Behold, your house
is left unto you desolate. (Matthew 23:37-38)
Ye stiffnecked and uncircumcised in heart and ears, ye do
always resist the Holy Ghost: as your fathers did, so do ye.
Which of the prophets have not your fathers persecuted? and
they have slain them which shewed before of the coming of the
Just One; of whom ye have been now the betrayers and
murderers: Who have received the law by the disposition of
angels, and have not kept it. (Acts 7:51-53)
And as it is appointed unto men once to die, but after this
the judgment: . . . (Hebrews 9:27)

For, brethren, ye have been called unto liberty; only use not
liberty for an occasion to the flesh, but by love serve one
another. For all the law is fulfilled in one word, even in
this; Thou shalt love thy neighbour as thyself. (Galatians
5:13-14)
Likewise, ye younger, submit yourselves unto the elder. Yea,
all of you be subject one to another, and be clothed with
humility: for God resisteth the proud, and giveth grace to the
humble. Humble yourselves therefore under the mighty hand of
God, that he may exalt you in due time: Casting all your care
upon him; for he careth for you. (I Peter 5:5-7)
Thus saith the LORD, Keep ye judgment, and do justice: for my
salvation is near to come, and my righteousness to be
revealed. Blessed is the man that doeth this, and the son of
man that layeth hold on it; that keepeth the sabbath from
polluting it, and keepeth his hand from doing any evil.
Neither let the son of the stranger, that hath joined himself
to the LORD, speak, saying, The LORD hath utterly separated me
from his people: neither let the eunuch say, Behold, I am a
dry tree. For thus saith the LORD unto the eunuchs that keep
my sabbaths, and choose the things that please me, and take
hold of my covenant; Even unto them will I give in mine house
and within my walls a place and a name better than of sons and
of daughters: I will give them an everlasting name, that shall
not be cut off. Also the sons of the stranger, that join
themselves to the LORD, to serve him, and to love the name of
the LORD, to be his servants, every one that keepeth the
sabbath from polluting it, and taketh hold of my covenant;
Even them will I bring to my holy mountain, and make them
joyful in my house of prayer: their burnt offerings and their
sacrifices shall be accepted upon mine altar; for mine house
shall be called an house of prayer for all people. (Isaiah
56:1-7)
And, behold, I come quickly; and my reward is with me, to give
every man according as his work shall be. I am Alpha and

Omega, the beginning and the end, the first and the last.
Blessed are they that do his commandments, that they may have
right to the tree of life, and may enter in through the gates
into the city. For without are dogs, and sorcerers, and
whoremongers, and murderers, and idolaters, and whosoever
loveth and maketh a lie. I Jesus have sent mine angel to
testify unto you these things in the churches. I am the root
and the offspring of David, and the bright and morning star.
And the Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that
heareth say, Come. And let him that is athirst come. And
whosoever will, let him take the water of life freely.
(Revelation 22:12-17)

